UC San Diego UC San Diego Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

The Affordable Care Act, Substance Use Disorder Treatment, and Opioid Overdoses in Southern California: A Multiple Perspective Approach

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/5xr8f2hj

Author Clingan, Sarah

Publication Date 2019

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA SAN DIEGO SAN DIEGO STATE UNIVERSITY

The Affordable Care Act, Substance Use Disorder Treatment, and Opioid Overdoses in Southern California: A Multiple Perspective Approach

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirement for the degree Doctor

in Philosophy

in

Interdisciplinary Research on Substance Use

by

Sarah Elizabeth Clingan

Committee in Charge:

University of California San Diego Professor Peter J. Davidson, Chair Professor Laramie R. Smith Professor Steffanie A. Strathdee

San Diego State University Professor Susan I. Woodruff, Co-Chair Professor Susan M. Kiene Professor Lianne A. Urada

The Dissertation of Sarah Elizabeth Clingan is approved, and it is acceptable in quality and form for publication on microfilm and electronically:

Co-Chair

Chair

University of California San Diego

San Diego State University

DEDICATION

I dedicate this dissertation to my mother Beverly Clingan, who died two years ago, as I was contemplating my dissertation topic. I would not be where I am today if it was not for my mother. My mother was my biggest supporter. She always believed in me even when I did not believe in myself. She was my life raft when I was in the middle of the sea, unable to swim to shore. My mother stood by my side during the darkest times of my life, and her love kept me going when hope seemed lost. Thank you, mom, for being the invisible light, that strengthens my might, as I walk toward the finish line.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SIGNATURE PAGEiii
DEDICATIONiv
TABLE OF CONTENTS
LIST OF FIGURESix
LIST OF TABLESx
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSxi
VITA AND PUBLICATIONSxiv
ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION1
OVERVIEW1
BACKGROUND
Substance Use Disorders and Illicit Drug Use in the United States
Substance Use Treatment and Use of Evidence-Based Services
Substance Use Disorder Regulation and Recently Legislation
Unethical Practices in the Substance Use Disorder Industry9
Risk Factors for an Overdose in the Context of SUD Drug Treatment9
Behavioral Health Parity and the ACA10
Drug Medi-Cal Organized Delivery System10
Study Setting11
CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK11
AIMS AND HYPOTHESES
REFERENCES
CHAPTER 2: THE AFFORDABLE CARE ACT AND SUBSTANCE USE DISORDER TREATMENT IN SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA: A QUALITATIVE POLICY ANALYSIS WITH PROFESSIONALS IN THE FIELD
ABSTRACT 25
INTRODUCTION 27
Background 27
METHODS 31
Framework

Recruitment and Data Collection of Participants	
Study Participants	
Interview Guide	
Data Analysis	
RESULTS	
Sample	
Main Themes	
Effectiveness of the ACA for the Treatment of SUDs	
Unintended Effects of the Policy	
Effect of the Policy on Different Groups	41
Medication-Assisted Treatment	
Solutions for Ethics Problems	
DISCUSSION	45
Limitations and Strengths	
Recommendations for Policymakers	
Conclusion	49
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	53
DECLARATION OF INTEREST	53
ROLE OF FUNDING SOURCE	53
REFERENCES	54
CHAPTER 3: PATIENT BROKERING IN SUBSTANCE USE DISORDER TREA	ATMENT:
A QUALITATIVE STUDY WITH PEOPLE WHO MISUSE OPIOIDS AND	50
PROFESSIONALS IN THE FIELD	
	60
METHODS	63
Recruitment	63
Data Collection	63
Participants	64
Interview Guide	
Data Analysis	
RESULTS	66

Sample Characteristics	66
Main Themes	67
Patient Brokering	67
Financial Enticements	69
Drug Use to get into Treatment	71
Overdose Risk	72
DISCUSSION	75
Strengths and Limitations	76
Implications and Recommendations	77
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	79
DECLARATION OF INTEREST	79
ROLE OF FUNDING SOURCE	79
REFERENCES	
CHAPTER 4: CORRELATES OF NON-FATAL OPIOID OVERDOSE AMONG	А
SUBURBAN/EXURBAN OPIOID-USING POPULATION	
ABSTRACT	
INTRODUCTION	85
METHODS	
Recruitment	
Data Collection	
Participants	
Measures	
Data Analytic Approach	91
RESULTS	91
Overall Characteristics of the Sample	91
Sociodemographic, Treatment, and Opioid Use Variables by Lifetime Overdo	se92
Opioid Overdose by Number of Different Treatment Types Attended	92
Full Model with all Variables	93
DISCUSSION	93
Study Limitations	96
Conclusions	97
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	

DECLARATION OF INTEREST	
ROLE OF FUNDING SOURCE:	
REFERENCES	
CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION	
OVERVIEW	
CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK	
IMPLICATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	
LIMITATIONS	
Generalizability	
Biases	
Inferential Cautions	
Recent Legislation Changes	
FUTURE RESEARCH	
CONCLUSIONS	
REFERENCES	
APPENDIX A. Final qualitative interview guide for professionals	
APPENDIX B. Final qualitative interview guide for PWMO	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1: The Social-Ecological Model Applied to the Dissertation	16
Figure 1.2: Public policy logic model applied to behavioral health parity and the ACA	17
Figure 4.1: Opioid Overdose by number of different treatment types attended	100

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1: Participants Characteristics	51
Table 2.2: Themes and Sub-themes	52
Table 3.1: Themes and Sub-themes	78
Table 4.1: Characteristics of participants and associations with experiencing a non-fatal	
opioid overdose	98
Table 4.2: Multivariate logistic regression model for ever having had an opioid overdose	(n =
355)	99

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I would like to thank the participants who devoted their time and energy to this project. Many of the participants who were interviewed stated that they were glad to help participate in the research and hoped their contribution would make a difference in the lives of others. I will be forever grateful to them for sharing their personal experiences with me and the world through this research.

I would also like to thank my mentor Peter Davidson. I would not have gone down the path of qualitative research if it was not for you. When I first met you, I found your work and demeanor fascinating. I also liked the way you analyzed and approached the drug use problems facing our world. Thank you for inspiring me to do qualitative research and for providing me with the tools and insight needed to carry out this research endeavor. I am a stronger researcher because of you, and I can now carry out further qualitative research with confidence. I also owe a debt of gratitude to Susan Woodruff. Susan, I appreciate all the guidance you have provided me. You started mentoring me early on in the program and have stayed committed to me throughout. You have been a great mentor, and I appreciate the time and energy you have devoted to this project. Your feedback has been very valuable, and so has your personal support. Thank you very much.

I would also like to acknowledge my committee for their ongoing support. Lianne Urada, thank you for providing feedback in Chapter 2. Lianne, I also appreciate the ongoing support you have provided from the beginning of the program until now. You have been a valuable resource for me, and I thank you. Steffanie Strathdee, I would like to thank you for proposing I analyzed opioid overdose as my main analysis. Your feedback made for a stronger dissertation and publishable paper. Laramie Smith thank you for your feedback

xi

during my proposal; I appreciate your honest comments on how I could improve as a researcher. Susan Kiene, thank you for your feedback on my introduction and discussion. Your feedback has been valuable.

The work in this dissertation would not be possible without the help from María Luisa Zúñiga. Mari, you have been a great mentor to me, and I appreciate the emotional and procedural support you have provided. I would also like to thank Mark Reed for his mentorship. Mark, thank you for providing me with the tools to be a successful researcher and academic. I would like to thank Tommi Gaines for the support she provided in Chapter 4. Tommi, you provided valuable support and guidance in the quantitative portion of this dissertation. Thank you for taking the time to meet with me and discuss how best to analyze the data.

I would also like to thank my family for supporting me throughout my educational career. Thank you dad for providing encouragement and financial support. You have helped make my dream of getting a Ph.D. possible. A thank you to my son, who may not have always understood what I was doing, but supported me anyway. A thank you to my girlfriend, Lori for always supporting me with encouraging words.

The dissertation would not be possible without the financial support I received. Firstly, I would like to thank San Diego State University for tuition and stipend support. Additionally, I would like to acknowledge support from the CDC grant number U01CE0022778 and NIH/NIDA grant number R01 DA04064. Both of these grants provided the additional financial support needed to carry out the dissertation. Specifically, the CDC grant was the funding source for the work carried out in Chapter 4.

xii

Chapter 2 is currently being prepared for submission for publication as: Clingan S.E. The Affordable Care Act and substance use treatment in Southern California: a qualitative policy analysis with professionals in the field. Sarah Clingan was the primary investigator and author of this paper.

Chapter 3 is currently being prepared for submission for publication as: Clingan S.E., Davidson P.J. Patient brokering in substance use treatment: a qualitative study with people who misuse opioids and professionals in the field. Sarah Clingan was the primary investigator and author of this paper.

Chapter 4 is currently being prepared for submission for publication as: Clingan S.E., Gaines T.L., Woodruff S.I., Davidson P.J. Correlates of non-fatal opioid overdose among a suburban/exurban opioid-using population. Sarah Clingan was the primary investigator and author of this paper.

VITA AND PUBLICATIONS

VITA

Doctor of Philosophy in Interdisciplinary Research on Substance Use
University of California San Diego and San Diego State University
(San Diego, CA)

- 2015 Master of Arts (Psychological Research) California State University, Long Beach (Long Beach, CA)
- 2012 Bachelors of Arts (Psychology) California State University, Long Beach (Long Beach, CA)

PUBLICATIONS

Published

- Clingan S.E., Fisher D.G., Hardan-Khalil K., Reynolds G.L., Huckabay L., Costa C., Pedersen W.C., Hohnson M.E. (2019). Health implications of sex trader characteristics in Long Beach California, USA. *International Journal of STD and AIDS*. doi: 10.1177/0956462419828138
- 2. Clingan S.E., & Woodruff S.I. (2017). Drug-avoidance self-efficacy among exclusive cannabis users vs. other drug users visiting the emergency department. *Substance Use and Misuse*, 52(9), 1240-1246. doi:10.1080/10826084.2017.1305412
- **3.** Shirvani M., Reed M.B., & **Clingan S.E.** (2017). The relationship between emerging adult alcohol consumption and military enlistment. *Military Medicine*, 182(9), e1731-e1737. doi:10.7205/MILMED-D-16-00312

4. Clingan S.E., Fisher D.G., Pedersen W.C., Reynolds G.L., & Xandre P. (2016). Impulsiveness, and trait displaced aggression among drug using female sex traders. *Addictive Behaviors*, 6024-31. doi:10.1016/j.addbeh.2016.03.027

Under Review

 Clingan S.E., Fisher D.G., Reynolds G.L, Janson M.A., Rannalli D.A., & Huckabay L. (2019) Survival sex trading in Los Angeles County, California, USA. *Journal of Sex Research*. Under review.

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

The Affordable Care Act, Substance Use Disorder Treatment, and Opioid Overdoses in Southern California: A Multiple Perspective Approach

by

Sarah Elizabeth Clingan

Doctor in Philosophy in Interdisciplinary Research on Substance Use

University of California San Diego, 2019 San Diego State University, 2019

Professor Peter J. Davidson, Chair Professor Susan I. Woodruff, Co-Chair

Background: More than 70,000 people died in the United States in 2017 as a result of a drug-related overdose. Among those who died, 46,600 died from the use of an opioid. While several policies have been enacted to reduce the harms caused by drug use, by increasing access to substance use disorder (SUD) treatment, little is known about how these policies have transformed the SUD treatment industry. **Aims:** (1) determine the effectiveness of the ACA at addressing SUD related issues using a policy analysis approach (2) qualitatively investigate how changes in healthcare policy have negatively impacted substance use treatment services and caused abuses in the treatment industry, and (3) quantitatively analyze factors associated with non-fatal opioid overdose among a suburban/exurban opioid-using population in Southern California.

Methods: Professionals in the addiction field (Chapter 2 and 3; n = 20), people who misuse opioids (PWMO) who attended SUD treatment (Chapter 3; n = 20), and PWMO (Chapter 4; n = 355) were interviewed. Thematic data analysis was conducted in Chapter 2, a grounded theory approach to data analysis was conducted in Chapter 3, and a logistic regression analysis was conducted on non-fatal opioid overdose and its association with SUD treatment in Chapter 4.

Results: In Chapter 2, five themes were reported: 1) effectiveness of the ACA for the treatment of an SUD, 2) unintended effects of the policy, 3) effect of the policy on different groups, 4) medication-assisted treatment, 5) and solution to the problem. In Chapter 3, four themes emerged:1) patient brokering, 2) financial enticements, 3) drug use to get into treatment and, 4) opioid overdose risk. In Chapter 4, first using an opioid drug by non-oral methods, methadone detox, buprenorphine detox, and 12 step attendance were found to be positively associated with lifetime non-fatal opioid overdose.

Conclusions: While the ACA has increased access to SUD treatment, the unethical and sometimes illegal practices in the SUD treatment environment may have decreased its effectiveness. Furthermore, some types of SUD treatment may increase the risk of an overdose. This dissertation is an important contribution to the field because it will inform future policy decisions.

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

OVERVIEW

I worked in the substance use disorder (SUD) treatment industry during the beginning stages of the Affordable Care Act (ACA). The ACA was passed in 2010, and I left the industry to start my Ph.D. in 2015. I initially expected behavioral health parity and the ACA to have only positive effects for people seeking treatment because it put SUD treatment on par with medical treatment. Furthermore, I was hopeful that these changes in healthcare policy would decrease rates of overdose because access to SUD treatment would be increased for people who misuse opioids (PWMO). However, my first observations of the effects of behavioral health parity and the ACA on SUD treatment were mostly negative, and I suspected the lack of regulation and the overall treatment environment had something to do with it. Specifically, I observed providers engaging in unethical and possibly illegal conduct after the ACA was enacted. For instance, some providers would incentivize people seeking treatment in outpatient settings with housing (e.g. sober living). The practice unfairly encourages patients to attend programs that offer free housing over other programs and is a type of inducement that was unethical and is now illegal.¹ I also became aware of a practice where treatment providers would overbill insurance for multiple and unnecessary urinalysis screening in an effort to increase profit. Furthermore, I heard of multiple reports of people overdosing when they were in SUD treatment or soon after leaving SUD treatment. One of the biggest risk factors for overdose is a rapid change in tolerance from being incarcerated or in abstinence-based treatment,^{2,3} and I suspected these changes in tolerance along with improper care in SUD treatment had something to do with the reported opioid overdoses reported locally.

These personal experiences and observations made me think about the interaction of the ACA and problems in the treatment industry. I noticed that the ACA impacted SUD treatment in profound ways that were both positive and negative. Behavioral health parity and the ACA increased access to SUD treatment for people in need, but bad actors in the SUD treatment field emerged as the outflow of money increased from the ACA into the industry. In addition, opioid overdoses were on the rise,⁴ and the connection between opioid overdoses and unethical practices in SUD treatment had not been considered. Furthermore, most of the research that had been conducted in the area was narrow in scope and focused solely on the positive aspects of behavioral health parity and the ACA.

Behavioral health parity and the ACA were expected to have primarily positive effects for people who misuse drugs (PWMD), and most of the research that has been conducted has focused on confirming those assumptions. For instance, studies have shown that the ACA has increased rates of insurance and increased access to care for PWMD.^{5,6} However, research in the area has not been conducted on the possible negative effects of the ACA for PWMD. Furthermore, most reports of unethical and illegal conduct in SUD treatment have been reported in journalism formats⁷ and only one academic study reported on the emerging of unethical practices in SUD treatment when assessing barriers to care.⁸ The limited research in the area, along with my personal observations made me come to a central question that I wanted to answer. Broadly, I wanted to understand the negative impact of SUD treatment services as a whole.

In order to answer my question and add new knowledge to the field, I created three specific aims. The aims of the dissertation are to (1) determine the effectiveness of the ACA

at addressing SUD related issues using a policy analysis approach, (2) qualitatively investigate how changes in healthcare policy may have negatively impacted substance use treatment services and caused abuses in the treatment industry, and (3) quantitatively analyze non-fatal opioid overdose and its association with SUD treatment among a suburban/exurban opioid-using population in Southern California.

To meet the aims for the dissertation, I conducted a thematic analysis drawn from 20 interviews with professionals in the addiction field (Aim 1), used a grounded theory approach to data analysis with data drawn from 20 professionals in the SUD treatment field, and 20 PWMO who have attended substance use treatment (Aim 2), and applied a logistic regression analysis to assess factors (e.g. addiction treatment, age at first use) associated with non-fatal opioid overdose (Aim 3). This dissertation will shed light on how healthcare policies have transformed substance use treatment and how the unintended effects of healthcare policy have harmed PWMD seeking substance use treatment. The results from the dissertation has implications for policy reform and future research in the area of substance use treatment.

This dissertation follows a three-paper dissertation format. In Chapter 2, there is a stand-alone paper that addresses aim 1 and is titled, The Affordable Care Act and Substance Use Disorder Treatment in Southern California: A Qualitative Policy Analysis with Professionals in the Field. Chapter 2 primarily looks at how behavioral health parity and the ACA impacted SUD treatment. As the sole author of Chapter 2, I devised the project, collected the data, transcribed the data, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript. Dr. Peter Davidson provided feedback at each stage of the process in order to identify potential biases and to provide research guidance. In Chapter 3 there is a stand-alone paper that addresses aim 2 and is titled, Patient Brokering in Substance Use Disorder Treatment: A Qualitative Study

with People Who Use Opioids and Professionals in the Field. Chapter 3 primarily looks at unethical and illegal practices in the SUD treatment industry. As first author I devised the project, collected the data, transcribed most of the interviews, analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript. The second author Dr. Peter Davidson provided critical feedback from the beginning of the project till the end. In Chapter 4 there is a stand-alone paper that addresses aim 3 and is titled Correlates of Non-Fatal Opioid Overdose Among a Suburban/Exurban Opioid Using Population. Chapter 4 looks at the relationship between drug treatment and opioid overdoses. Chapter 4 used data from an existing study. As first author, I helped collect the data, analyzed the data in consultation with authors 2 and 3, and wrote the manuscript. Author 2, Dr. Tommi Gaines transformed some of the variables for analyses and provided critical feedback. Author 3, Dr. Susan Woodruff encouraged further quantitative analyses and provided critical feedback on the manuscript. Author 4, Dr. Peter Davidson was the Principal Investigator on the study and provided critical feedback on the manuscript.

BACKGROUND

There are seven basic things that need to be explained to understand why the dissertation topic is important and to understand why original research needed to be conducted. First, I am going to explain the extent of SUDs and illicit drug use in the United States. Then I am going to define SUD treatment and discuss different types of evidence-based approaches for the treatment of an SUD. Next, I am going to discuss the laws related to SUD treatment. Then I am going to discuss unethical practices in SUD treatment. Next, I am going to discuss risk factors for opioid overdoses. Finally, I will discuss behavioral health parity, the ACA, and the Drug Medi-Cal program in California. These topics will provide an overview of literature in the area and will provide context for the dissertation.

Substance Use Disorders and Illicit Drug Use in the United States

Substance misuse can be costly to society and negatively impact individuals, families, and communities.^{9,10} For instance, substance misuse is estimated to cost society \$442 billion each year in lost productivity, health care costs, and crime.^{11,12} Substance misuse and having an SUD differ in that substance misuse is often characterized as using drugs that are illegal or not in line with medical guidelines (e.g. opioid use without a prescription). Whereas an SUD occurs when continued drug use or alcohol use causes clinically significant impairment in one's life.

The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5) defines an SUD by 11 criteria that are divided into four categories of behavior and are as follows: impaired control, social impairment, risky use, and pharmacological indicators (e.g. tolerance and withdrawal). The severity of an SUD is assessed from the 11 criteria and require that a person meet at least two of the criteria in a 12-month period to be classified as having a mild SUD. If a person meets four or five criteria then they would be considered to have a moderate SUD, and if they meet six or more of the criteria than they would be defined as having a severe SUD.¹³ For instance, if a person had health problems and was unable to meet their responsibilities at home or work they would be considered to have a mild SUD. However, these distinctions are not always defined in the literature, and the terminology for drug use, misuse and having an OUD is often used interchangeably.

Millions of Americans suffer from an SUD that negatively affects their life. According to the National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH), 20.3 million Americans aged 12 or over had an SUD in 2018 that were related to illicit drug misuse or alcohol misuse (NSDUH uses the DSM to categorize those who have a SUD). Among those with an SUD, 14.8 million

struggled with an alcohol use disorder, and 8.1 million struggled with an illicit drug use disorder. Opioid use contributed to 10% of those with a SUD. For instance, 1.7 million Americans had an SUD related to their use of prescription pain relievers, and another 0.5 million Americans had an SUD related to their use of heroin in 2018.¹⁴

Data on the misuse of substances show that 3.6% of the United States population misused a prescription pain reliever in 2018. While opioid misuse seems to be stabilizing, the number of Americans who misused an opioid in 2018 was still considerable. For instance, 10.3 million Americans reported past-year misuse of an opioid with 9.9 reporting prescription pain reliever misuse and 808,000 reporting heroin misuse, in 2018. Tranquilizer or sedative misuse (6.5 million), cocaine or crack misuse (5.5 million), and methamphetamine misuse (1.9 million) have remained somewhat stable from 2017 to 2018, but still represents a large portion of the drugs misused in the United States. However, note these estimates do not account for polydrug misuse.

Substance Use Treatment and Use of Evidence-Based Services

There are many forms of SUD treatment, but the most common three types of treatment approaches are 12-step abstinent based, cognitive-behavioral, and medication-assisted treatment (MAT). Furthermore, these different approaches can be used together or independently and can take place in a variety of treatment settings (e.g. residential, outpatient). One of the most common psychosocial interventions used in SUD treatment is 12-step abstinence-based. The 12-step approach is popular and most often used because many of the people who provide treatment are in recovery themselves and used a 12-step based approach when they received assistance for their SUD. However, there is not strong support for the use of 12-step abstinence-based approaches,^{15,16} and other treatment approaches may

be more appropriate. For example, cognitive-behavioral evidence-based approaches have a strong evidence base for thier use.¹⁷ However, the use of cognitive-behavioral evidence-based approached in the SUD treatment sector is limited.^{18,19}

MAT has been shown to be most effective for people who have an opiate use disorder (OUD). Specifically, methadone and buprenorphine maintenance treatment has been shown to reduce illicit opioid use, decrease craving, improve social functioning, and increase retention in treatment.^{20,21} The use of methadone and buprenorphine for detox only has shown to be less effective than the use of methadone and buprenorphine for maintenance.²¹ Methadone detox treatment is often provided for 21 days or less,²² while buprenorphine detox treatment is provided for seven days or less. Buprenorphine detox treatment is provided in a shorter duration because buprenorphine detox treatment has been shown to resolve withdrawal symptoms more quickly than methadone and buprenorphine maintenance treatment is administered over a prolonged period of time and is not used solely for the purpose of detoxing from opioids.

Another popular form of MAT is oral naltrexone or injectable Vivitrol (naltrexone in injection form). Naltrexone, a non-opioid form of MAT, tends to have more support for its use in abstinence-based forms of treatment but lacks strong evidence for its use for the treatment of an OUD.^{20,24} For the purpose of the dissertation, methadone maintenance, buprenorphine maintenance, cognitive-behavior therapy, will be classified as evidence-based forms of treatment, while 12-step, naltrexone, methadone detox, and buprenorphine detox will be classified as non-evidence based forms of treatment.

A combination of evidence-based psychosocial and MAT are most effective,^{25,26} but the adoption and implementation of MAT in SUD treatment sector has been slow.^{27,28} For example, a study published in 2011 conducted 345 face-to-face interviews with a nationally represented sample of administrators from privately funded treatment centers located throughout the United States. The study was conducted to assess the adoption and implementation of medication in the privately funded treatment sector. When only assessing programs that had access to physicians, the researchers found that MAT was used in less than half of privately funded treatment. In private treatment centers that offered MAT, only 34.4% of patients received the services.²⁸

Substance Use Disorder Regulation and Recently Legislation

In California, the laws and regulations for SUD treatment providers have historically been lenient in comparison to other states and have contributed to the unethical practices in the SUD sector. However, in an attempt to address these issues, several laws were passed in 2018. For instance, Senate Bill 823 was passed and signed by Governor Brown in September of 2018, and the bill requires licensed SUD treatment programs in California to adopt the American Society of Addiction Medicine treatment criteria as the minimal standard of care.²⁹ However, the bill does not go into effect until 2023 and only includes licensed SUD treatment programs. Currently in the state of California, anyone can run an unlicensed outpatient treatment program or sober living facility, and the current laws do not mandate that they become licensed or provide evidence-based care.

Unethical Practices in the Substance Use Disorder Industry

It is well known among those who work in SUD treatment that unethical and illegal practices have increased in recent years. Insurance fraud, overbilling, excess urine screening for profit, signing patients up for insurance through the ACA marketplace, and patient brokering are some of the unethical and illegal practices that have been reported.^{8,30,31} Patient brokering (also called body brokering) can be defined as unlawful payment to an individual or business for the referral of a patient and is considered unethical because patient brokers often "sell" treatment-seeking individuals to the highest bidder. For instance, patient brokers will direct people who are seeking treatment to SUD programs that offer the biggest "referral" and often do not direct people seeking treatment to programs that offer the best services.

Patient brokering is considered unethical but were not illegal until recently.^{1,32} However, unethical and illegal behaviors are still being reported,³³ and the negative impact of those practices on people who attended SUD treatment is unknown. Furthermore, some have speculated that patient brokering has increased opioid overdoses and that unethical conduct in the SUD treatment field has harmed people with an SUD who have attended treatment.³⁴

Risk Factors for an Overdose in the Context of SUD Drug Treatment

More than 130 people die every day in the United States from an opioid overdose, and the driving force behind recent opioid overdoses is the use of synthetic opioids (e.g. fentanyl).³⁵ Several factors can increase or decrease the likelihood of a PWMO from experiencing an opioid overdose. For instance, injection drug use has been well established as a risk factor for an opioid overdose.³⁶⁻³⁸ Furthermore, the risk for an opioid overdose is greatest soon after being released from abstinence-based substance use treatment or jail.^{3,38,39} Reduced tolerance and subsequent opioid use after leaving treatment or jail are likely

responsible for these findings.² In addition, long-term adherence to MAT has been shown to reduce the risk of an opioid overdose.⁴⁰ In comparison, detox treatment alone increases the risk of an opioid overdose.⁴¹

Behavioral Health Parity and the ACA

Congress enacted the Paul Wellstone and Pete Domenici Mental Health Parity and Addictions Equity Act (MHPAEA) in October of 2008. MHPAEA requires that substance use and mental health benefits are no more restrictive than medical and surgical benefits. Prior to the passage of MHPAEA, a majority of people with employer-sponsored health insurance had special limits placed on their inpatient and outpatient behavioral health coverage.⁴² The ACA was enacted soon after MHPAEA. The ACA increased healthcare access to millions of Americans, in part, by expanding the individual healthcare market and by expanding Medicaid.⁴³ The combination of MHPAEA and the ACA have improved rates of substance use treatment, and reduced barriers to care.⁵

Drug Medi-Cal Organized Delivery System

The Drug Medi-Cal Organized Delivery System (DMC-ODS) is a voluntary pilot program that was created to provide greater access to substance use treatment for Californians who have Medi-Cal insurance while reducing costs. The DMC-ODS uses a continuum of care model based on the American Society of Addiction Medicine criteria in order to reduce waitlist and decrease barriers to care. Furthermore, the DMC-ODS gives each county control over how the program is implemented. Each county serves as a managed care plan for SUD treatment services and is responsible for making sure proper care is being provided to their Medi-Cal beneficiaries. The DMC-ODS program also mandates that counties provide

evidence-based services, including MAT.⁴⁴ The DMC-ODS started providing services in 2017, and as of July of 2018, 40 counties out of 58 counties were either providing services or were preparing to provide services.⁴⁵ The DMC-ODS is the first program in the nation to implement a program of this kind, but 12 other states have been approved to carry out similar programs.⁴⁶

Study Setting

The dissertation research was conducted in Southern California for several reasons. One, opioid overdose deaths have risen 16% in the State (from 2016 to 2018), and Orange County and San Diego County have higher opioid overdose rates than the state average.⁴⁷ Secondly, unethical and illegal conduct may be more pronounced in the treatment industry in Southern California.³³ Thirdly, California started providing services under the DMC-ODS in 2017, giving us a unique opportunity to understand how changes in public health care have effected SUD treatment services.

CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

Morestin's framework for analyzing public policies⁴⁸ (Figure 1.1), the socialecological model (SEM),⁴⁹ and the treatment careers perspective⁵⁰ were used to conceptually organize the dissertation and to provide structure to the theories and hypotheses underlining the research. For instance, I needed to understand how behavioral health parity and the ACA affected people with an SUD and how the policy positively or negatively impacted those they serve. After reading literature in the area of policy analysis, I chose Morestin's framework to provide a structured process to help me analyze how behavioral health parity and the ACA has impacted SUD treatment services. In addition, I needed a framework that helped me

conceptualize the multiple factors that impact the opioid overdose epidemic. The SEM fit this need and was utilized throughout the dissertation process. Initially, I started with two frameworks, but as I analyzed the data, I realized I needed a framework or perspective that conceptualized treatment as an ongoing process and not a single episode of care. After reading the literature in the area of SUD treatment and conceptual models, I found the treatment careers perspective and included it with my other two frameworks. In the following paragraphs, I provide an in-depth explanation of each of the frameworks that were used for my dissertation.

Morestin's framework for analyzing public policies is an analytical framework that integrates concerns of policymakers within a public health perspective. Morestin's framework is useful for analyzing public policies that have already been implemented and can be used to identify weaknesses in public policy so that they can be corrected.⁴⁸ In Morestin's framework, there are three dimensions for analyzing the effects of a public policy and are as follows: the effectiveness of a policy, the possible unintended effects of a policy, and the impact of the policy on different groups (defined as equity). For example, effectiveness addresses the effect the policy has on the targeted health problem. In healthy public policies, we would see the policy achieving its objective. For example, one might expect that increased coverage for substance use treatment would lead to a reduction in harms caused by drug use and a reduction in opioid overdoses. Unintended effects of the policy are effects that were not intended by the policy but are a direct result of the policy and can be positive or negative. Finally, equity determines if the policy has different effects on different groups.

However, it is hard to judge the ultimate effect of a policy on the target problem because it is hard to prove a cause and effect relationship that has several influencing factors.

Therefore, it is important to take into account the intermediate effects that influence the ultimate effect on the problem. In doing so, the expected chain of events between the public policy (behavioral health parity and the ACA) and the target problem (e.g. harms caused by drug use, opioid overdoses) can be analyzed. A useful tool to visualize the expected chain of events between the public policy and the targeted problem is with a logic model. As shown in Figure 1.2, a logic model was adapted from Morestin's framework and demonstrate the expected intermediate effects of the policy on the ultimate effect on the problem. The logic model also makes it possible to identify events in the chain that do not function well and negatively influence the ultimate effect on the target problem. For instance, changes in healthcare policy should lead to increased access to SUD treatment, and more access to SUD treatment should lead to a reduction in the harms caused by drug misuse (e.g. opioid overdoses). However, if SUD treatment providers fail to provide adequate care, the ultimate effect on the target problem will be negatively affected. By using Morestin's framework and constructing a logic model, the unintended effects can be identified. For the purpose of the dissertation and specifically for aim 1, Morestin's framework was used to analyze behavioral health parity and the ACA effects on the harms caused by drug use (e.g. opioid overdoses) by focusing on the intermediate effects of the policy (e.g. treatment utilization, treatment quality, adoption and acceptance of MAT). In other words, Morestin's framework was used to analyze how behavioral health parity and the ACA impacted SUD treatment services (intermediate effects of the policy).

The SEM is useful for explaining complex problems that result from multiple and interacting factors. Furthermore, distal and proximal variables, as described in the SEM, are thought to influence opioid use patterns and factors that increase the risk for an opiate

overdose. The foundation of the SEM is based on Bronfenbrenner's work in child development in which a series of interrelated systems are assumed to affect individual behavior,^{49,51} and the SEM has been widely used to explain and improve a variety of health behaviors including HIV risks,⁵² physical activity and nutrition,⁵³ and interpersonal violence.⁵⁴ Minnesota recently applied the SEM to describe the multilevel influences on the opioid overdose crisis in their area.⁵⁵

The SEM takes into consideration a person's complete environment and includes the following levels: policy, community, organizational, interpersonal, and individual. For the purpose of the dissertation, the SEM was used to guide research questions and provide a broad framework for understanding how multiple interrelated factors influence a person's risk for an opioid overdose. For instance, policy level determinates such as behavioral health parity and ACA interact with other levels (e.g. community) in the SEM to affect a person's risk for an opioid overdose (Aim 1). Furthermore, organizational level determinates of the SEM (e.g. treatment culture) interact with interpersonal level determinates (e.g. patient brokering) and individual level determinates (e.g. treatment attempts, addiction severity) to influence opioid overdose risk (Aim 2). Specifically, treatment culture can impact ethical norms in SUD treatment (e.g. patient brokering) and can further interact with an individual's level of motivation for treatment to increase opioid overdose risk (Aim 2). In addition, how many times a person has been in treatment or the type of treatment they have attended (e.g. individual) can interact with other levels in the SEM (e.g. organizational) to affect a person's risk for an opioid overdose. For example, having greater insurance coverage could lead to more treatment attempts, and the type of treatment attended could affect overdose risk (Aim 3).

The treatment careers perspective was proposed in 1997 by Hser and colleagues at the University of California, Los Angeles. The treatment careers perspective applies a longitudinal approach to understand the factors that impact drug dependence and the course of its treatment among persons who have an SUD.⁵⁰ Oftentimes, drug use increases in intensity and escalates to more severe levels, and persons with an SUD cycle through abstinence, to returned drug use, back to abstinence, over prolonged periods of time. These processes have been described as a drug use career.^{56,57} Similarly, people with an SUD cycle through periods of SUD treatment, abstinence, and return to drug use, which can be defined as a treatment career. Because people with an SUD often attend treatment multiple times and cycle through periods of abstinence and returned to drug use,⁵⁸ a longitudinal approach is useful for understanding the complex interaction between drug misuse and treatment.

The treatment careers perspective also posits that motivation levels to stay abstinent or to reduce drug use will vary depending on "where a person is at" in terms of their treatment career (e.g. just started going to treatment or been to treatment multiple times) and these different motivation levels can affect treatment outcomes (e.g. abstinence).⁵⁰ For example, motivation to remain abstinent at later stages in a person's treatment career may be different than their motivation to remain abstinent early on in their treatment career, and their first encounter in treatment may determine their later willingness to enter into treatment again. For instance, prior research has shown that successful prior experiences with treatment (e.g. abstinence for more than three months) increase the likelihood of subsequent treatment entry within a six month follow up period compared to no subsequent treatment entry within a six month follow up period.⁵⁹ Furthermore, the treatment careers perspective postulates that treatment use will be related to SUD severity. For instance, research conducted to support the

use of the treatment careers perspective has shown that higher SUD treatment use (more times in treatment) is associated with more severe dependence career characteristics. (e.g. HIV risk behaviors, years of heroin use, number of drugs used).⁶⁰

Several studies have used a drug treatment careers perspective to examine SUD treatment processes.^{61,62} For the purpose of the dissertation, the treatment careers perspective was useful for conceptualizing how multiple treatment episodes and motivation levels affect treatment outcomes and subsequent overdose risk after leaving treatment in aim 2 and 3. Furthermore, the treatment careers perspective was useful for understanding how times in treatment and types of treatment attended interact with drug use severity in aim 3.



Figure 1.1: The Social-Ecological Model Applied to the Dissertation



Figure 1.2: Public policy logic model applied to behavioral health parity and the ACA

AIMS AND HYPOTHESES

I wanted to understand the negative impact of SUD treatment on the opioid epidemic and how healthcare policy might have impacted SUD treatment services. In order to accomplish my objectives, I organized the dissertation into three parts, and the specific aims for the dissertation are as follows:

Aim 1: To describe and identify how behavioral parity and the ACA impacted SUD treatment services in Southern California from the perspective of professionals in the field. Specifically, we wanted to understand if healthcare policy changes impacted treatment utilization, treatment quality, and adoption and acceptance of MAT.

Aim 2: Qualitatively investigate how changes in healthcare policy may have negatively impacted substance use treatment services, enabled abuses in the treatment industry, and put PWMO at an increased risk for an opioid overdose from the perspective of professionals and PWMO. Aim 3: Quantitatively analyze factors associated with non-fatal opioid overdose among a suburban/exurban opioid-using population in Southern California.

<u>Hypothesis 3.1</u>: Lifetime history of non-fatal opioid overdose will be associated with ever receiving non-evidence-based types of SUD treatment, and risk for an overdose will be greatest for PWMO who have attended more than one type of non-evidence based types of SUD treatment. <u>Hypothesis 3.2</u>: Lifetime history of non-fatal opioid overdose will be associated with younger age at first opioid misuse and longer length of opioid misuse. <u>Hypothesis 3.3</u>: Lifetime history of non-fatal opioid overdose will be associated with first using an opioid drug by non-oral methods (e.g. snorting vs. oral administration).
REFERENCES

- GovTrack.us. H.R. 6902 115th Congress: Eliminating Kickbacks in Recovery Act of 2018. https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/115/hr6902. Accessed November 4, 2019.
- 2. Ouellet DM, Pollack GM. A pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic model of tolerance to morphine analgesia during infusion in rats. *Journal of Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics*. 1995;23(6):531-549.
- 3. Ranapurwala SI, Shanahan ME, Alexandridis AA, Proescholdbell SK, Naumann RB, Edwards D, Marshall SW. Opioid overdose mortality among former North Carolina inmates: 2000-2015. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2018;108(9):1207-1213.
- 4. Scholl L, Seth P, Kariisa M, Wilson N, Baldwin G. Drug and opioid-involved overdose deaths United States, 2013-2017. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. 2018;67(5152):1419-1427.
- 5. McKenna RM. Treatment use, sources of payment, and financial barriers to treatment among individuals with opioid use disorder following the national implementation of the ACA. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2017;179:87-92.
- 6. Saloner B, Bandara S, Bachhuber M, Barry CL. Insurance coverage and treatment use under the Affordable Care Act among adults with mental and substance use disorders. *Psychiatric Services*. 2017;68(6):542-548.
- 7. Benton S. Unethical and illegal practices in addiction treatment: investigative reporting sheds light on a dark reality. https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/blog/the-high-functioning-alcoholic/201611/unethical-and-illegal-practices-in-addiction-treatment. Accessed November 4, 2019
- 8. Ashford RD, Curtis B, Brown AM. Systemic barriers in substance use disorder treatment: A prospective qualitative study of professionals in the field. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2018;189:62-69.
- 9. Bouchery EE, Harwood HJ, Sacks JJ, Simon CJ, Brewer RD. Economic costs of excessive alcohol consumption in the U.S., 2006. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*. 2011;41(5):516-524.
- 10. Ostling PS, Davidson KS, Anyama BO, Helander EM, Wyche MQ, Kaye AD. America's opioid epidemic: A comprehensive review and look into the rising crisis. *Current Pain and Headache Reports.* 2018;22(5):32.

- 11. Sacks JJ, Gonzales KR, Bouchery EE, Tomedi LE, Brewer RD. 2010 National and State costs of excessive alcohol consumption. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*. 2015;49(5):e73-e79.
- 12. National Drug Intelligence Center. (2011). *National drug threat assessment*. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice.
- 13. Hasin DS, O'Brien CP, Auriacombe M, Borges G, Bucholz K, Budney A, Compton WM, Crowley T, Ling W, Petry NM, Schuckit M, Grant BF. DSM-5 criteria for substance use disorders: Recommendations and rationale. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*. 2013;170(8):851-851.
- 14. Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality. 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Detailed Tables. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Rockville, MD; 2018
- 15. Kownacki RJ, Shadish WR. Does Alcoholics Anonymous work? The results from a meta-analysis of controlled experiments. *Substance Use and Misuse*. 1999;34(13):1897-1916.
- 16. Kaskutas LA. Alcoholics Anonymous effectiveness: faith meets science. *Journal of Addictive Diseases*. 2009;28(2):145-157.
- 17. Jhanjee S. Evidence based psychosocial interventions in substance use. *Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine*. 2014;36(2):112-118.
- 18. Glasner-Edwards S, Rawson R. Evidence-based practices in addiction treatment: review and recommendations for public policy. *Health Policy*. 2010;97(2-3):93-104.
- 19. Manuel JK, Hagedorn HJ, Finney JW. Implementing evidence-based psychosocial treatment in specialty substance use disorder care. *Psychology Addictive Behavior*. 2011;25(2):225-237.
- 20. Bart G. Maintenance medication for opiate addiction: The foundation of recovery. *Journal of Addictive Diseases*. 2012;31(3):207-225.
- 21. Amato L, Davoli M, Perucci CA, Ferri M, Faggiano F, Mattick RP. An overview of systematic reviews of the effectiveness of opiate maintenance therapies: available evidence to inform clinical practice and research. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*. 2005;28(4):321-329.
- 22. Gruber VA, Delucchi KL, Kielstein A, Batki SL. A randomized trial of 6-month methadone maintenance with standard or minimal counseling versus 21-day methadone detoxification. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2008;94(1-3):199-206.

- 23. Gowing L, Ali R, White J. Buprenorphine for the management of opioid withdrawal. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. 2006(2):CD002025
- 24. Kirchmayer U, Davoli M, Verster AD, Amato L, Ferri M, Perucci CA. A systematic review on the efficacy of naltrexone maintenance treatment in opioid dependence. *Addiction*. 2002;97(10):1241-1249.
- 25. McGovern MP, Carroll KM. Evidence-based practices for substance use disorders. *Psychiatric Clinics of North America*. 2003;26(4):991-1010.
- 26. Clark RE, Baxter JD, Aweh G, O'Connell E, Fisher WH, Barton BA. Risk factors for relapse and higher costs among Medicaid members with opioid dependence or abuse: opioid agonists, comorbidities, and treatment history. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*. 2015;57:75-80.
- 27. Knudsen HK, Abraham AJ, Oser CB. Barriers to the implementation of medicationassisted treatment for substance use disorders: the importance of funding policies and medical infrastructure. *Evaluation and Program Planning*. 2011;34(4):375-381.
- 28. Knudsen HK, Abraham AJ, Roman PM. Adoption and implementation of medications in addiction treatment programs. *Journal of Addiction Medicine*. 2011;5(1):21-27.
- 29. CA S.B. 823 2017-2018 Regular Session: Alcohol and Drug Treatment Abuse Recovery and Treatment Facilities. https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180SB823 Accessed November 20, 2019.
- 30. Enos G. CEO: Paid referral offers abound, fueled by the field's own desires. *Alcoholism and Drug Abuse Weekly*. 2015;27(3):1-7.
- 31. Patient brokering a key problem in Florida sober home industry. *Alcoholism and Drug Abuse Weekly*. 2014;26(13):4-5.
- 32. CA S.B. 1228 2017-2018 Regular Session: Alcoholism or Drug Abuse Recovery and Treatment Services: Referrals. https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180SB122 8. Accessed November 20, 2019
- 33. Sforza T, Saavedra T. Federal agents raid 4 Southern California addiction treatment centers: 3 facilities in Los Angeles and 1 in Orange County were searched by the FBI as part of criminal probe. https://www.ocregister.com/2019/10/07/federal-agents-raid-4-southern-california-addiction-treatment-centers/. Accessed October 28, 2019.
- 34. Luthi S. Opioid crisis fuels patient-brokering fraud. *Modern Healthcare*. 2018;48(31):0008-0008.

- 35. Wide-ranging online data for epidemiologic research (WONDER). Atlanta, GA: CDC, National Center for Health Statistics; 2019. https://wonder.cdc.gov. Accessed November 1, 2019.
- 36. Sherman SG, Cheng Y, Kral AH. Prevalence and correlates of opiate overdose among young injection drug users in a large U.S. city. *Drug Alcohol and Dependence*. 2007;88(2-3):182-187.
- 37. Lyons RM, Yule AM, Schiff D, Bagley SM, Wilens TE. Risk Factors for drug overdose in young people: A systematic review of the literature. *Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychopharmacology*; 2019.
- 38. Britton PC, Wines JD, Jr., Conner KR. Non-fatal overdose in the 12 months following treatment for substance use disorders. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2010;107(1):51-55.
- 39. Martins SS, Sampson L, Cerda M, Galea S. Worldwide prevalence and trends in unintentional drug overdose: a systematic review of the literature. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2015;105(11):e29-49.
- 40. Morgan JR, Schackman BR, Weinstein ZM, Walley AY, Linas BP. Overdose following initiation of naltrexone and buprenorphine medication treatment for opioid use disorder in a United States commercially insured cohort. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2019;200:34-39.
- 41. Wines JD, Jr., Saitz R, Horton NJ, Lloyd-Travaglini C, Samet JH. Overdose after detoxification: A prospective study. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2007;89(2-3):161-169.
- 42. Barry CL, Gabel JR, Frank RG, Hawkins S, Whitmore HH, Pickreign JD. Design of mental health benefits: still unequal after all these years. *Health Affairs*. 2003;22(5):127-137.
- 43. Frank RG, Beronio K, Glied SA. Behavioral health parity and the Affordable Care Act. *Journal of Social Work In Disability & Rehabilitation.* 2014;13(1-2):31-43.
- 44. California Department of Health Care Services. *Drug Medi-Cal Organized Delivery System.* https://www.dhcs.ca.gov/provgovpart/Pages/Drug-Medi-Cal-Organized-Delivery-System.aspx. Accessed June 28, 2019.
- 45. Brassil M, Backstrom C, Jones E. Medi-Cal moves addiction treatment into the mainstream: Early lessons from the Drug Medi-Cal Organized Delivery System pilots. *The California Healthcare Foundation*. 2018; https://www.chcf.org/wp-

content/uploads/2018/08/MediCalMovesAddictionTreatmentToMainstream.pdf. Accessed June 28, 2019.

- 46. State Waivers List. *Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services*. https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/section-1115-demo/demonstration-and-waiver-list/index.html. Accessed June 28, 2019.
- 47. California Opioid Overdose Surveillance Dashboard. https://discovery.cdph.ca.gov/CDIC/ODdash/. Accessed October 15, 2019.
- 48. Morestin F. A Framework for analyzing public policies: practical guide. Montreal: National Collaborating Centre for Healthy Public Policy; 2012.
- 49. Mcleroy K, Bibeau D, Glanz K. An ecological perspective on health promotion programs. *Health Education Quarterly*. 1988; 15(4):351-377.
- 50. Hser YI, Anglin MD, Grella C, Longshore D, Prendergast ML. Drug treatment careers. a conceptual framework and existing research findings. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treat*. 1997;14(6):543-558.
- Bronfenbrenner U. Ecological models of human development. In M. Gauvain & M. Cole (Eds.), Readings on the development of children (2nd ed., pp 37-32). New York: Freeman; 1994
- 52. Baral S, Logie CH, Grosso A, Wirtz AL, Beyrer C. Modified social ecological model: a tool to guide the assessment of the risks and risk contexts of HIV epidemics. *BMC Public Health.* 2013;13(1):1-8.
- 53. Richard L, Gauvin L, Raine K. Ecological Models revisited: their uses and evolution in health promotion over two decades. *Annual Review of Public Health*. 2011;32(1):307-326.
- 54. Dahlberg LL, Krug EG. Violence-a global public health problem. In: Krug E, Dahlberg LL, Mercy JA, Zwi AB, Lozano R, eds. World report on violence and health. Geneva, Switzerland: *World Health Organization*; 2002:1–56.
- 55. Criminal Justice Coordinating Committee Hennepin County, MN. The Opioid epidemic: public safety interventions and justice-involved support. 2018; https://www.hennepin.us/cjcc/-/media/cjcc/secure-documents/cjcc-opioid-report-jul-2018.pdf?la=en&hash=FC78CA6EE62337063510DB38180AA4DA2BBDE6BB. Accessed January 29, 2019.
- 56. Hunt DE. A selected bibliography on the drug use(r) 'career'. *Substance Use & Misuse*. 1997;32(3):283-291.

- 57. Frykholm B. The drug career. *Journal of Drug Issues*. 1985;15(3):333-346.
- 58. Dennis ML, Scott CK, Funk R, Foss MA. The duration and correlates of addiction and treatment careers. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*. 2005;28(Suppl1):S51-S62.
- 59. Hser Y-I, Maglione M, Polinsky ML, Anglin MD. Predicting drug treatment entry among treatment-seeking individuals. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*. 1998;15(3):213-220.
- 60. Anglin MD, Hser Y-I, Grella CE. Drug addiction and treatment careers among clients in the Drug Abuse Treatment Outcome Study (DATOS). *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors*. 1997;11(4):308-323
- 61. Grella CE, Joshi V, Grella CE, Joshi V. Gender differences in drug treatment careers among clients in the national Drug Abuse Treatment Outcome Study. *American Journal of Drug & Alcohol Abuse*. 1999;25(3):385-406.
- 62. Claus RE, Mannen RK, Schicht WW. Treatment career snapshots: profiles of first treatment and previous treatment clients. *Addictive Behaviors*. 1999;24(4):471-479.

CHAPTER 2: THE AFFORDABLE CARE ACT AND SUBSTANCE USE DISORDER TREATMENT IN SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA: A QUALITATIVE POLICY ANALYSIS WITH PROFESSIONALS IN THE FIELD

ABSTRACT

Background: Since the Affordable Care Act (ACA) was enacted in March of 2012, those with a substance use disorder (SUD) have better insurance coverage and therefore more access to substance use treatment. However, the effectiveness of the ACA at addressing problems in other areas of SUD treatment (e.g. quality of treatment) is unknown. Therefore, the current study uses a policy analysis approach (Moresin's Framework for analyzing public policies), to explore if behavioral health parity and the ACA impacted treatment utilization, treatment quality, and adoption and acceptance of MAT.

Methods: Convenience, snowball, and theoretical sampling were used for data collection. Semi-structured qualitative interviews with 20 professionals who work in the SUD treatment field (e.g. medical doctors, counselors, treatment staff) were conducted from November 2018 to May 2019. The interviews lasted from 30 to 60 minutes, and the discussions centered around the central thesis.

Results: Five overarching themes were revealed from the interviews. The first three themes follow the dimensions in Moresin's Framework for analyzing public policies and can be characterized as follows: effectiveness of the ACA for the treatment of an SUD, unintended effects of the policy, and the effect of the policy on different groups (equity). The last two themes emerged from the data and are medication-assisted treatment and solution to the problem. Participants report access to substance use treatment has increased since the

enactment of the ACA, but that several unintended effects have emerged. For example, some bad actors have surfaced and have taken advantage of people in need of treatment.

Conclusions: While the ACA has increased access to substance use treatment, not all substance use treatment facilities provide a "healthy" treatment environment that would lead to positive outcomes (e.g. abstinence, reduced use, decreased risk for an overdose). The ACA was a beginning step to providing coverage to people who have an SUD, especially for people who have an opioid use disorder (OUD), because they are at an increased risk of death due to drug overdose. However, the unethical practices that have emerged in SUD treatment have reduced the effectiveness of behavioral health parity and the ACA at reducing the harms associated with drug use.

INTRODUCTION

Background

Substance use disorders (SUD) are costly to the nation, have negative impacts on individuals, families, and communities and can be deadly.¹⁻³ In 2017 it was estimated that 19.7 million Americans aged 12 or older struggled with an SUD. In 2017 an estimated 2.1 million people had an OUD that includes people who used prescription pain relievers (1.7 million) and heroin (0.7 million).⁴ These statistics are noteworthy because more than 50,000 opioid overdose deaths occurred in 2017 – an increase of almost 7,000 opioid overdose deaths from 2016 and a 4.1-fold increase in the total number of deaths from 2002 to 2017.^{5,6} While SUDs are costly and harmful, they are also treatable. Treatment for an SUD has also become more accessible since the passage of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) of 2010.⁷

Behavioral Health Parity, the ACA, and the Opioid Initiative

Behavioral health parity and the ACA expanded access to drug treatment in an effort to address substance use issues.⁷ Specifically, in October of 2008, Congress enacted the Paul Wellstone and Pete Domenici Mental Health Parity and Addictions Equity Act (MHPAEA). MHPAEA prevents group insurers from making substance use and mental health benefits more restrictive than medical and surgical benefits. Specifically, federal legislation requires that the financial requirements and treatment limitations of the healthcare plan be no more restrictive for substance use and mental health than it is for medical or surgical care. MHPAEA does not require the healthcare plan to offer substance use or mental health benefits, but if it does offer these benefits, then it is required to be on par with the coverage that is offered for medical and surgical care.⁷ The ACA was enacted in 2010 and increased healthcare access to millions of Americans, in part, by expanding Medicaid and the individual health insurance market.⁷ The ACA went well beyond mental health parity by requiring health insurance plans to provide behavioral health (e.g. mental health and substance use treatment) as an essential medical service.⁷ Before the ACA, not all health insurance plans provided coverage for substance use treatment. In addition to legislation that increased access to substance use treatment, several initiatives were launched to specifically address issues related to the opioid overdose epidemic.

The Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) launched an Opioid Initiative in March of 2015 to attend to the opioid overdose epidemic. More specifically, the goal of the HHS Initiative was to improve opioid prescribing practices (e.g. training for safe prescribing), increase access to naloxone, and expand access to medication-assisted treatment (MAT) and psychosocial services.⁸ The success of the HHS initiative is strongly driven by increasing access to treatment for people who misuse opioids, making the ACA a fundamental part of addressing the opioid overdose epidemic.⁹

Medicaid Expansion

The expansion of Medicaid, under the ACA, increased insurance coverage for millions of low-income Americans.¹⁰ Medicaid expansion increased eligibility by raising the household income level eligibility from 100 percent to 138 percent of the poverty line and by covering single adults without dependent children. A total of 37 states have adopted Medicaid expansion so far, including California.¹¹ This is important because it has been found that substance use treatment utilization is higher among childless adults than adults with children.¹² Furthermore, the National Survey on Drug use and Health (2010-2013) found that

one-third of respondents reported that the biggest reason they do not enter into a treatment program is a lack of health insurance coverage.¹³

More people have access to MAT since the enactment and implementation of the ACA largely because of the expansion of Medicaid. For instance, states that implemented Medicaid expansion in 2014 saw an increase of 70% in Medicaid-covered buprenorphine prescriptions and a 50% increase in spending on buprenorphine.¹⁴ Since the enactment of the ACA there has been an increase in the number of physicians who can prescribe buprenorphine. For instance, states that expanded Medicaid programs and established a state insurance exchange saw the largest increase in the number of physicians eligible to prescribe buprenorphine.¹⁵ The combination of these policies have reduced barriers to care, improved rates of substance use treatment, and have been a major reason for the increase in insurance coverage among people with opioid use disorders (OUD).¹⁶

Substance Use Disorders in California and Drug Medi-Cal

In the combined years 2015 and 2016, 2.7 million Californians aged 12 and older (8.5% of California's population) had an SUD in the past year, and only one in ten received treatment.¹⁷ To provide greater access to treatment for Medi-Cal beneficiaries, California created and implemented the Drug Medi-Cal Organized Delivery System (DMC-ODS). The DMC-ODS reorganized Medi-Cal SUD treatment by making it more efficient than the standard drug Medi-Cal program.¹⁸ DMC-ODS provides a continuum of care modeled after the American Society of Addiction Medicine criteria for SUD treatment. DMC-ODS also gives local control and accountability over to each county. For instance, counties that opted into the program are contracted with the state and function as managed care. Each county is responsible for Medi-Cal enrollees who want SUD treatment, and SUD treatment is provided

to beneficiaries in the order which they apply.¹⁸ DMC-ODS was implemented with the goal of providing more regulation, improving care, reducing costs, and assuring evidenced-based practices in substance use treatment. The DMC-ODS was the first program in the nation to implement a program of this kind, but 12 other states have been approved to carry out similar programs.¹⁹

Current Study

While it is known that changes in healthcare policy have increased access to SUD treatment and reduced barriers to care,^{10,16} it is unknown how effective these changes have been in other areas of SUD treatment (e.g. quality of treatment). It is also unknown how changes in healthcare policy might have changed the overall structure of the addiction treatment industry, and if these changes in healthcare policy have cause unattended effects to arise. It is also unknown if acceptance and adoption of MAT have changed since the enactment of the ACA. MAT acceptance and adoption is a fundamental element in addressing OUD related issues because MAT is the gold standard in care for the treatment of an OUD. Furthermore, treatment with methadone or buprenorphine has shown to be more effective than behavioral treatment alone, and long-term adherence to MAT reduces the risk of an opioid overdose.^{20,21} The current study used a policy analysis approach informed by grounded theory to describe and identify how behavioral health parity and the ACA impacted SUD treatment services in Southern California from the perspective of professionals in the field. Specifically, we wanted to understand if the healthcare policy changes resulting from behavioral health parity and the ACA impacted treatment utilization, treatment quality, and adoption and acceptance of MAT.

METHODS

Framework

Morestin's framework for analyzing public policies is an analytical framework that integrates concerns of policymakers within a public health perspective and is useful for analyzing public policies that have already been implemented.²² Additionally, Morestin's framework is useful for evaluating the unintended effects of policy changes that negatively affect policy goals (e.g. unethical practices in treatment), and how changes in policy have had different effects on different groups. Furthermore, the framework takes into consideration how intermediate effects can have an effect on a problem and uses a logic model to help identify possible problems in the identified policy. A logic model is most useful for evaluating how intermediate effects impact the ultimate effect on the problem. For the purpose of this study, a logic model was adapted from Morestin's framework and demonstrated the possible intermediate effects of the behavioral health parity and the ACA on opioid overdoses and drug misuse (Figure 1.2).

Effectiveness, unintended effects, and equity (effect of the policy on different groups) are the three main dimensions used in Morestin's framework. Effectiveness addresses the effect the policy has on the targeted health problem. In effective public policies, we would see the policy achieving its objective. For the purpose of this study, healthcare policy was analyzed to see how it affected substance use treatment quality and access. Unintended effects of the policy are effects that were not intended by the policy but are a direct result of the policy. Finally, equity determines if the policy has different effects on different groups.

Recruitment and Data Collection of Participants

A combination of convenience, snowball, and theoretical sampling methods were used for the recruitment of participants. Participants were recruited by personal contacts (n=6), referral from previous participants and colleagues (n=10) and attending professional meetings (n=2), and web searches (n=2). Snowball sampling consisted of asking participants if they knew anyone who might want to participate in the study. In keeping with grounded theory approaches^{23,24} preliminary analysis was conducted after a few interviews were conducted to aid in future data collection efforts. Further theoretical sampling was then used to identify evidence, check hunches, fill gaps in understanding, and test interpretations.²⁴

Once a potential participant contacted the primary author of the study, a few eligibility questions were asked. Eligibility criteria for the participants were as follows: over the age of 18 or equal to, spoke English, and worked with people with an SUD or had knowledge about how the ACA and other healthcare laws have affected people with an SUD. If the participant was still interested in participating in the study and was eligible, arrangements were made to conduct the interview at a private or semi-private location mutually agreed on by the participant and the interviewer (e.g. place of business, coffee shop). All one-on-one semi-structured interviews were in person and took place in Orange, San Diego, and Los Angeles counties. All interviews lasted between 30 to 60 minutes. Interviews were conducted solely by the primary author of this paper from November 2018 to May 2019. All interviews were transcribed verbatim by the primary author of the paper. No financial incentive was provided to participants for participating in the study. After providing informed consent, the interview began.

Study Participants

To have sufficient data and to gain an understanding of how healthcare policies have changed substance use treatment, 20 participants were recruited and interviewed following approval from the Institutional Review Board at the University of California, San Diego. Participants worked in a wide range of fields in the addiction industry. For instance, interviews were conducted with medical doctors, directors/owners of treatment programs, supervisors, drug Medi-Cal county providers, sober living managers, and counselors who provided treatment to people with an SUD (Table 2.1).

Interview Guide

An interview guide was created from Morestin's summary list,²² reports of misconduct by news organizations,²⁵ and information this writer gained conducting previous research in the field. Questions were asked that focused on the above-mentioned topics but were openended to allow participants to discuss other significant issues if they desired. For instance, the topics were specific when discussing the effectiveness of the ACA, unintended effects of the policy, and effects of the policy on different groups, but participants were also prompted to discuss topics that they felt were important. For instance, MAT emerged as an important topic when conducting the interviews, and the interview guide was updated regularly as the study progressed, to capture these emerging themes.

Data Analysis

Thematic and descriptive analyses aided by NVivo 12 Plus software was used to analyze the data. First, the primary author became familiar with the data by transcribing the data and reading every transcript. Second, the primary author assigned initial codes of themes based on Morestin's Framework for analyzing public policies and themes that arose during

data collection.²² Extensive field notes and memos were taken during the process of data collection and were used to identify possible themes for analysis. Themes were then sorted and ordered based on each dimension for analyzing public policies (effectiveness, unintended effects, and equity) along with other relevant themes that were documented in field notes and emerged from the data. For instance, themes that fell under the effectiveness of the ACA were sorted and separated by the first author. Then a comparison of themes for each group (e.g. effectiveness) was conducted. For instance, themes under effectiveness of the ACA (e.g. Medi-Cal, private insurance) were separated and analyzed. What is thematically similar or different was the focus of analysis. Results were reported for every theme, along with descriptions of themes and illustrative quotes. Data analysis continued until saturation of themes were reached.²⁶ Similar studies have used this approach when conducting semi-structured interviews with professionals.²⁷

RESULTS

Sample

A total of 14 males and 6 females were interviewed. A majority of the sample identified as White or Caucasian (Table 2.1). Participants reported working in the field from anywhere from 2 years to 20 years. Participants worked in a wide range of positions in the addiction treatment industry (Table 2.1).

Main Themes

Five overarching themes comprised a majority of the interviews. Three themes were generated and gathered by using Morestin's Framework for analyzing public policies,²² and two themes emerged from the data. The first three themes follow the three dimensions, as discussed in Moresin's Framework and can be characterized as follows: effectiveness of the

ACA for the treatment of SUDs, unintended effects of the policy, and effect of the policy on different groups (equity). The last two themes emerged from the data and are MAT and solutions to the problem. For all the overarching themes, further subthemes were identified and are reported in Table 2.2.

Effectiveness of the ACA for the Treatment of SUDs

Access to SUD treatment

Participants reported an increase in people seeking SUD treatment soon after the ACA

was implemented and that a greater percentage of their patient population had insurance

coverage.

I remember thinking to myself, oh wow, this is because everybody signed up for benefits and they all, it was like February, and they had, we started getting just a rush of phone calls of people. Um, and they had real insurance, you know like I mean Blue Cross, commercial insurance, Blue Cross, Blue Shield, United Healthcare.

Participants felt that the ACA increased access to SUD treatment for people who needed it.

Participants also explained that the ACA provided people with an opportunity to attend

treatment more than once, ultimately increasing their chances for long-term sobriety.

It was really good. It gave kids a lot of chances. I'll tell you what, you know, there's a lot of kids that came through here that now have, you know, 8, 10 years sobriety. Uh, but you know, they're a lot of kids who came in on the ACA, um, on the Affordable Healthcare Act that are doing amazing right now.

Most participants stated that access to healthcare and SUD treatment is needed long-term

because many patients fail treatment in their first attempt.

The fact that they are able to stay under their parent's insurance for a longer period of time means that they have a better chance of getting a shot of treatment, you know. At the end of the day, I can't get anyone sober, I can't save anyone's life so to speak, but I can provide them the tools and the opportunities to maybe figure out, you know, what I figured out. And I did not get sober my first time in treatment.

Commercial insurance

The perceived effectiveness of the ACA at increasing access to SUD treatment varied by insurance type. Some participants believed that having commercial insurance versus public insurance (Medi-Cal) provided better access to substance use treatment, "I think that for people who have private insurance, it's a lot easier to get help." However, this view was not shared exclusively among participants. Furthermore, many participants believed that behavioral health parity did not exist for all healthcare policies because mental health and SUD treatment services are often managed separately. For instance, some participants discussed that health insurance policies offered through the ACA marketplace fail to provide adequate coverage for SUD treatment because payment and management of SUD treatment services are handled by third-party organizations.

One of their top policies. If the prefixes of those two policies are XED or XDK okay great for medical or emergency services or whatever but mental health and behavioral health services in addiction treatment services are carved out somewhere else and its dog shit.

Participants also stated that low reimbursement rates from private insurance companies were barriers to care as they were financially unable to provide the needed services with the low payment received. "So a place that's providing three to five hours of care in an intensive program with licensed mental health clinicians, how are they keeping the lights on with that?" The resistance to accept private health insurance because of low reimbursement rates was also reported among MAT providers. As a medical doctor poignantly describes:

I take every insurance on my anesthesia practice. I take no insurance in my addiction medicine practice. Uh, it's not big enough for me to really go negotiate with insurance companies right now. And so, we started billing as an out-of-network office, and the reimbursements were so low and so all over the place that we just couldn't keep our doors open doing that. So, we stopped doing that and just said, you know what, we're just going to take cash and so some, so a large amount of patients that would access us otherwise using their insurance right now can't.

Most participants preferred employer-based insurance policies but reported that the

reimbursement rates started to decline in the last few years and that providing care at the

current rates were not possible. As one participant noted, "\$1,500 a day in their

reimbursements to \$14 a day, which is just completely ludicrous." Participants also shared

that getting authorization from the insurance companies was getting harder in recent years.

Um, another thing that's happened with commercial insurance is it's, they're, it's become much more difficult to get authorization from an insurance company because they've had to protect themselves by becoming even stricter on, um, and really over the top at times with who they'll approve. Um, there was a time when we use to be able to present clinical information that we would get maybe 20, 24 sessions, maybe 10. It didn't matter. Now you're lucky if you can get 5 at a time.

Some participants stated that commercial insurance companies deny authorization because

they do not benefit financially for providing services.

The problem is, is still, um, the utilization review piece of the, um, insurance companies are really discouraging use of services (...) an insurance company really isn't incentivized to do medium to long term medical offsets as far as costs because that member that you're getting sober now, you're not going to see that cost offset for another five years and then another five years it's your competition's patient.

Medi-Cal insurance

Participants who worked with the Medi-Cal population and who were most familiar

with the structure of the program believed that the ACA was effective because of Medi-Cal

expansion.

The big impact was really the Medi-Cal expansion. Especially in California, where I think something like 38, 40% of our population is now covered by Medi-Cal rather than by commercial insurance.

Furthermore, some participants discussed how California's DMC-ODS reduces

barriers to care by reducing waitlists for SUD treatment programs.

Well, organized delivery system for like the bottom level of residential, it's like a month, and you could maybe get another month approved. Uh, the 3.5, which is more common, uh, you can get two months, uh, approved, and maybe a third month. And I guess in rare cases you could even get a fourth month. So you've got, you've got all these people that used to be on waiting lists, right? Well, now treatment is, uh, is only half or maybe even less than half of the time. So you're able to treat twice as many people with not even increasing the beds.

Participants further discussed that DMC expanded billable services that enabled them

to provide more service to their patients, "So, our case management service has really

expanded because now case management is a billable service under drug Medi-Cal and where

in the past, it wasn't." Furthermore, participants discussed that they were able to bill for

aftercare services, which provided long-term care to patients.

So as people graduate a program, they might need to be still be open to checkin, to get some help with uh linkage to resources or, you know, every once in a while if somebody is feeling a little uncomfortable or just wants to check-in or is worried about relapse, they could come back for services. Now those services are billable.

Many participants believe that the quality of SUD treatment for Medi-Cal

beneficiaries has improved because DMC-ODS mandates that evidence-based services are

used.

Yeah, I think, especially under the Medi-Cal, in particular, the quality has vastly improved. The other thing that the organized delivery system for Medi-Cal is required is that evidence-based treatments are being used.

While participants, in general, were supportive of the DMC-ODS, some felt that

reimbursement rate for Medi-Cal was too low, "Medi-Cal is so poor paying, and so heavenly

bureaucratized, nobody wants to do it." However, other participants believed that the current

reimbursement rate were adequate.

So, the people that normally would be on waiting lists there now getting help and they're paying so much that there's actually people that are finding that they can actually make a profit by opening up a Medi-Cal program, go figure.

Unintended Effects of the Policy

Exploitation of substance users seeking treatment

Participants saw an increase in unethical practices post-ACA because the ACA made treating SUD more lucrative. Participants also shared that most of the people who opened up a treatment program post-ACA were in recovery themselves and sometimes would relapse to drug use after making an excessive profit.

The insurance companies were aware of the epidemic, but most of the general public wasn't, and treatment centers were popping up left and right, and beds were getting filled because everyone needed help and insurance companies hadn't tightened up the money yet. All of a sudden there's a large influx of cash flowing into people.... Most of these treatment centers are run by sober people themselves, and that's kind of cool, but they're still drug addicts. You know, you doing 2 million dollars a month and you're a drug addict, next thing you know, things aren't maybe being run completely above board, and that's when people start to get hurt, you know.

Some participants also saw an increase in business investors post-ACA that has contributed to unethical behavior and exploitation of people with an SUD, "To be honest with you, the biggest was the huge influx of capitalist investors interest in addiction medicine and the huge expansion of crime." This theme was repeated by several participants, "I saw the Affordable Care Act get poor people some insurance and also gave a bunch of crooks the outlet to make money off of said poor people." Furthermore, participants discussed that some treatment providers prey on substance users seeking treatment and buy insurance for them so that they can bill the insurance for services.

You come in off the street, tell me I need treatment. I said, don't worry, we can. We're gonna buy your insurance for you. We have some nonprofit that we

use that buys your insurance. We max out your insurance benefits. Don't give you any real treatment, and then you're curbed.

Insurance

Some participants believe that unethical practices in the treatment industry have

emerged, in part, because SUD treatment programs can bill exorbitant rates to provide

treatment services.

What it looks like is they don't bother to become contracted with any of the insurance companies. They bill as an out-of-network provider and raise the charges up hundreds of dollars a day over what it should be for this level of care.

A few participants felt that the government was partly responsible for the unintended effects

that happened post-ACA because the problems that emerged in the treatment industry were

left unmonitored or regulated.

Paying for referrals, brokering human beings as if they were cattle. Um, bilking insurance companies for absolutely medically unnecessary daily urine analysis verification's at \$1,200 a pop for each day that somebody is at a residential treatment program and it was totally unmonitored, and the government has some responsibility in this. Number one, the government still doesn't cover rehab under it's Medicare.

Changes to healthcare policy that allow for young adults to stay on their parent's

policy till the age of 26 were seen as another factor that contributed to the financial

capitalization of insurance and subsequent unethical conduct in the SUD treatment

field.

No the biggest impact it had with regards to drug and alcohol treatment is it allowed 26 year olds or younger to be on their parents' health insurance, which opened the door for a lot of drug and alcohol treatment programs to capitalize on that and either help them acquire insurance, purchase insurance for them illegally, or utilize the fact that they're on their parents' insurance to, uh, to have it pay for residential drug and alcohol treatment. Um, at very high out-ofnetwork PPO rates.

Overdose

Participants discussed that the unethical treatment environment created several conditions that increase the likelihood that an opioid misuser will overdose post-treatment. Some participants explained that the wrong treatment environment (e.g. unethical conduct on the part the provider) could elevate the severity of drug use (e.g. smoking to injection), and the combination of these factors and physical abstinence during treatment could lead to an opioid overdose.

Yeah, I think, I would say yes it has had a negative impact on that because treatment isn't always doing what people think it's doing and so they come. It's kind of like sending a guy to jail, and he becomes a better criminal. You know, a lot of the times, you send someone to the wrong environment, and they just become a better drug addict. They meet new people, they learn new techniques, they just become better drug addicts, and as a result you throw some physical sobriety in there and, you know, people died. That's the... that's the unintended consequence.

Effect of the Policy on Different Groups

Age

When participants discussed the effects of the ACA on different groups, a majority of participants stated that they saw an increase in coverage and access for people age 25 or under. Many participants also stated that they saw an increase in young adults seeking treatment. "Now, the biggest impact it had with regards to drug and alcohol treatment is it allowed 26-year-old or younger to be on their parents' health insurance."

Diversity in healthcare

Most participants did not discuss policy effects for different groups beyond age.

However, a few participants did share they believed the ACA gave people from

disadvantaged backgrounds more opportunity to attend SUD treatment. "I think it was a good self-leveler, you know, uh, it gave opportunities to people that would've never been able to pull it off because the subsidy and all that. It gave them a chance."

Medication-Assisted Treatment

MAT acceptance

Abstinence based treatment and MAT acceptance was a prevailing theme across the interviews. As one participant pointed out, "there's camps, and you're firmly in one camp or another when it comes to that." As documented in the interviews, some participants did not believe MAT was the best form of treatment. As a director of a program states, "Um, but it just doesn't fit my personal philosophy or our mission as far as, you know, a treatment center." Many participants stated that some in the treatment industry believe that MAT is drug use in legal form, and treatment is about abstinence, "We thought more of like you come here to get here sober and be abstinent, and we don't want you to be addicted to like taking Suboxone every day, you know." While a few participants stated they disapproved of the use of MAT, a majority of participants supported its use. Furthermore, many professionals believed that not allowing or discouraging MAT for the treatment of an OUD was harmful.

They've been told the same thing over and over again, which is that abstinencebased treatment is the only form of treatment and that if you're not in abstinence-based treatment, than you're not really in recovery. And so patients they don't know any better. They believe that. I can't tell you how many patients come to find about us come to our office and said, "I've been struggling with opiates for seven years, I've been to 12 treatment programs, and nobody ever once said there's these medicines.

Insurance

Many participants stated that people who work in the addiction treatment industry are being forced to accept MAT because it is being required by public and private insurance. For instance, DMC-ODS does not allow providers to deny SUD treatment services if someone is on a MAT. "Under DMC, you cannot discriminate. You cannot say, we don't take those that need MAT." For people with private insurance, authorization for care may be denied if MAT is not offered after several treatment attempts.

You grab someone that will come through his third or fourth treatment program and, you know, they're like what are you gonna do different, and you will escalate to the top, and all of them are like they need to be on MAT, maintenance some sort of maintenance.

Some participants stated that they started to see an overall increase in the number of treatment providers who offered MAT post-ACA because more people had insurance that would pay for it. "So many more now because of the Affordable Care Act, because of parody, there are so many more organizations that are offering medication-assisted treatment."

Education

Many participants believe that more education among medical doctors on the use of MAT is needed. As one medical doctor points out, "Buprenorphine, Methadone, and Naltrexone are the three FDA approved medications for opioid use disorder. And if you were to ask 10 doctors, they couldn't tell you that." For some participants, the lack of education among non-medical treatment staff was also problematic, "These people are not doctors; they don't read the science, and the science is clear this shit works." Most participants felt that having only 12-step abstinence-based knowledge about addiction contributed to the resistance to use MAT, "There's a phenomenon of people in our industry that are just 12-step, and they don't have a lot of education or science."

Solutions for Ethics Problems

Regulation and oversight

Participants had a diverse range of ideas on what could be done to mitigate the problems found in the field of addiction treatment. Most of the participants stated that more regulation in the field was needed and that regulation would reduce unethical and illegal practices. "More oversight, more government oversight, and then more industry regulation from within." However, one participant believed oversight and regulation of for-profit treatment centers would be difficult to achieve because they are private and not generally regulated by the state.

I think that these places need oversight, and the county really can't do any oversight even though I really am pushing it, you know, with the Board of Supervisors because it's private it's a private business, and they have no power or control. Where if it's a county-funded program they can over, you know, have oversight.

Code of ethics

Some participants felt that some people working in the addiction field lacked the ability to know what was ethical in the industry because the field, in general, does not have a unified code of ethics. For instance, one participant with a history of working on ethical issues in the industry thought that a set of ethical codes should be established and enforced for anyone who works with someone with an SUD. "You should have to subscribe to a common code of ethics, and the reason why you need to subscribe to a common code of ethics is it takes all the wiggle room out." Another participant believed that more people who worked in the SUD treatment field needed to talk about the problems that were happening.

I think that's they need more people to speak up about what's is going on, you know. Because obviously a lot of people know about it and just don't talk about it. Because they want to continue doing it. They want to continue to get money, they want to continue to, you know, whatever. But it just needs to come to an end because people are dying.

DISCUSSION

Behavioral health parity and the ACA increased insurance coverage for people seeking treatment for an SUD.^{14,15} However, several unintended effects have been identified that diminish the benefits that were expected. Specifically, bad actors have emerged in the field and have taken advantage of people seeking treatment for an SUD and possibly put people with an OUD at a greater risk for an opioid overdose. Previous literature has documented how changes to healthcare policy affects people seeking treatment for an SUD, but these papers have generally been limited to showing that access for treatment has increased;¹⁴⁻¹⁶ however, no known research until now has documented the unintended effects of the policy by interviewing a wide range of professionals who work in the field of addiction.

Many of the professionals believed that the ACA was effective on some level. Most notably, the ACA provided more people with healthcare insurance coverage for substance use treatment. These findings are consistent with previous quantitative research.¹⁶ Increased access to healthcare insurance among young people between the ages of 18 and 25 were seen as the biggest change to healthcare policy. Allowing young adults to stay on their parent's insurance policy provides access to SUD that in the past was limited. Many of the participants believed the ACA was effective because it got more people into treatment, and treatment resulted in reduced use or abstinence for people with an SUD.

The perceived effectiveness of the ACA at treating substance use-related problems differed based on insurance type (e.g. exchange versus employer-based) and whether or not the insurance was commercial or public (DMC-ODS). Many participants who primarily accepted commercial insurance saw that the policies offered through the exchange were limited and failed to provide adequate coverage and reimbursement for SUD treatment.

Behavioral health parity and the ACA were intended to put substance use benefits on par with medical benefits, but many participants felt that this had not happened in practice. For instance, participants who worked in the medical field reported lower insurance reimbursement rates for treating SUD versus treating a general patient population. While commercial based insurance provides the most compensation to providers, many participants felt that it is not monitored or regulated. The lack of regulation of for-profit SUD treatment has limited the effectiveness of the ACA at addressing SUD issues as a whole because the quality of treatment that is being provided is not adequate. Specially, many participants felt that some providers cared more about making money that providing proper care to their SUD treatment patients. The lack of improper care that is being provided to people with an OUD is especially problematic because of the risk of overdose among this group is high.^{28,29}

Many participants felt that the ACA was effective in California because of the expansion of Medi-Cal and the establishment of the DMC-ODS. Many participants believed that the implementation of the DMC-ODS provided more SUD treatment to low-income people. A recent evaluation report conducted by the University of California, Los Angeles (UCLA) supports these findings. UCLA found that access to treatment increased by 7% in counties that were DMC-ODS wavered to provide SUD services in comparison to counties that were not DMC-ODS wavered to provide SUD services.³⁰ In addition, participants felt that quality of treatment increased in programs that served the Medi-Cal population. These findings are in line with the evaluation report conducted by UCLA. The UCLA data suggests that the DMC-ODS has increased quality of care, in part, by better matching patients to the level of care they need.³⁰

Several unintended effects of the policy were discovered during interviews with the participants. Participants discussed that ethical abuses in the treatment industry increased post-ACA, as SUD treatment became more lucrative. Many participants believed that ethical abuses have jeopardized the quality of SUD treatment and have put people with an OUD at a greater risk for overdose and these findings are not that dissimilar to previous qualitative work. For instance, Ashford and colleagues conducted a study that assessed the systemic barriers in SUD treatment, and they found that unethical practices in the SUD field have been a barrier to care for people with an SUD.³¹

Most participants were supporters of the use of MAT, but a few participants were adamantly opposed to its use for personal and philosophical reasons. Previous literature has shown that the adoption of MAT has been limited in the substance use treatment field and that treatment philosophy (e.g. 12 steps model) is associated with reduced use of MAT.³²⁻³⁴ While our analysis is consistent with these findings, the data also suggest that more professionals are supportive of MAT than before because public (DMC-ODS) and commercial insurance are demanding the change. Interestingly, the data from UCLA shows that people with an OUD were somewhat more likely to received MAT in DMC-ODS wavered counties, but DMC-ODS wavered counties were already trending in that direction. In other words, counties that were wavered and providing services under DMC-ODS were already advanced in terms of MAT use, and some other reasons may exist why MAT adoption and implementation have increased in those counties.³⁰ Considering our findings and UCLA's findings, it is possible that the SUD treatment field is trending in the direction of being more open to the use of MAT, in part, because private insurance providers won't reimburse SUD treatment services if MAT is not also used.

Limitations and Strengths

A limitation of the present study is that interviews were limited to Southern California, and a majority of those interviews were conducted in Orange County, California. Furthermore, the ethnic diversity of the sample was limited, and only English speakers were interviewed. Therefore, generalization to other professionals is not possible, and behavioral health parity and the ACA success may be different in other parts of the country. Next, coding and analysis were carried out solely by the first author, and some unintentional biases may exist. Another limitation that should be noted is that regulation and monitoring of treatment centers are being considered and implemented. Law enforcement has conducted raids on treatment programs, and some in the field have been prosecuted for illegal acts. Changes in the substance use treatment sector have been dynamic, and these changes started prior to the current study. These ongoing changes could have rendered some of the findings found from the study out of date.

Notwithstanding these limitations, the current study documented the views of professionals on the success of behavioral health parity and the ACA for the treatment of an SUD and its possible implication on opiate overdoses. Furthermore, we recruited a wide range of professionals in the field of addiction in order to obtain a wide range of views. Finally, the present study is the first to document the unintended effects of the ACA and the negative impact of those effects on those they serve.

Recommendations for Policymakers

The findings from this study have several implications and subsequent recommendations for policymakers and SUD treatment professionals. Having greater access to SUD treatment and MAT has been the biggest success of behavioral health parity and the

ACA for the treatment of an SUD. However, regulation and monitoring of SUD treatment must be implemented in order to protect people with an SUD who attend treatment. Currently, you can operate an outpatient SUD program and provide housing in a sober living facility without being licensed in the State of California. I recommend for more regulation and oversight among all treatment facilities and licensure for anyone providing any type of SUD treatment services to people with an SUD. Furthermore, in an effort to provide the best care possible, more education should be required for SUD counselors. Currently, in the State of California, you can provide counseling to people with an SUD without a bachelor's degree. I encourage SUD treatment educators to develop and implement a four-year educational program that can be integrated into existing educational systems. Finally, I encourage all SUD treatment professionals to provide naloxone (a drug that reverses the effect of an opioid) to people who have an OUD when they leave treatment. Naloxone has no abuse potential, and brief education is sufficient for proper administration³⁵ making it a fairly easy intervention for providers to implement at discharge.

Conclusion

SUD is costly and taxing on communities.^{1,2} Opioid overdoses have taken countless lives², and many people have turned to treatment looking for help. Behavioral health parity and the ACA increased access to treatment,^{9,10,16} but proper regulation and monitoring of SUD treatment did not follow. Lack of regulation resulted in abuses in the treatment industry and possibly placed people with an OUD at greater risk for an opioid overdose. Proper regulation of SUD treatment is needed so that unethical and abusive practices do not take place. Proper reimbursement for providers is also needed so that access to treatment services are not hindered, and the burden of cost does not deter people from seeking treatment.

Furthermore, the SUD treatment field needs to implement greater ethical standards, and individual providers need to provide training on the effectiveness of MAT. The ACA and healthcare parity is a huge step in the right direction for addressing the United States substance use problem and opiate overdose problem, but more can be done so that a higher standard of care is being provided.

Characteristics	Value
Race/ethnicity	16 White; 1 Black; 1 Persian; 1 Asian
Job type	5 director/supervisors; 4 medical doctors; 3 counselors; 2 owners; 2
	Medi-Cal program managers; 2 sober living managers; 1 nurse, 1
	pharmacist

Table 2.1: Participants Characteristics

Priori Themes	Sub-themes
1) Effectiveness of the ACA for the	Access to SUD treatment
Treatment of SUD	Commercial insurance
	Medi-Cal insurance
2) Unintended Effects of the Policy	Exploitation of substance users seeking
	treatment
	Insurance
3) Effect of the Policy on Different Groups	Age
	Diversity in healthcare
Emergent Themes	Sub-themes
4) Medication-Assisted Treatment	Insurance
+) Wedication-Assisted Treatment	MAT acceptance
	Education
	Education
5) Solutions for Ethics Problems	Regulation and oversight
	Code of ethics

Table 2.2: Themes and Sub-themes

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS: The author of this research would like to acknowledge all the participants for their participation in the study. I would further like to thank Peter Davidson for his mentorship during all parts of the study.

DECLARATION OF INTEREST: The author reports no conflict of interest.

ROLE OF FUNDING SOURCE: The author was supported by funding from CDC grant number U01CE0022778 and NIH/NIDA grant number R01 DA04064.

Chapter 2 is currently being prepared for submission for publication as: Clingan S.E. The Affordable Care Act and substance use treatment in Southern California: a qualitative policy analysis with professionals in the field. Sarah Clingan was the primary investigator and sole author of this paper.

REFERENCES

- 1. Bouchery EE, Harwood HJ, Sacks JJ, Simon CJ, Brewer RD. Economic costs of excessive alcohol consumption in the U.S., 2006. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*. 2011;41(5):516-524.
- 2. Hedegaard H, Warner M, Minino AM. Drug overdose deaths in the United States, 1999-2016. *NCHS Data Brief.* 2017(294):1-8.
- 3. Ostling PS, Davidson KS, Anyama BO, Helander EM, Wyche MQ, Kaye AD. America's opioid epidemic: a comprehensive review and look into the rising crisis. *Current Pain and Headache Reports*. 2018;22(5):32.
- 4. Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality. 2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Detailed Tables. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Rockville, MD; 2018
- Scholl L, Seth P, Kariisa M, Wilson N, Baldwin G. Drug and opioid-involved overdose deaths - United States, 2013-2017. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. 2018;67(5152):1419-1427.
- 6. Seth P, Scholl L, Rudd RA, Bacon S. Overdose deaths involving opioids, cocaine, and psychostimulants United States, 2015-2016. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. 2018;67(12):349-358.
- 7. Frank RG, Beronio K, Glied SA. Behavioral health parity and the Affordable Care Act. *Journal of Social Work In Disability and Rehabilitation*. 2014;13(1-2):31-43.
- 8. Department of Health and Human Services. *HHS takes strong steps to address opioiddrug related overdose, death, and dependence.* https://wayback.archive-it.org/3926/ 20170127185704/https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2015/03/26/hhs-takes-strongsteps-to-address-opioid-drug-related-overdose-death-and-dependence.html. Accessed September 10, 2018.
- 9. Abraham AJ, Andrews CM, Grogan CM, D'Aunno T, Humphreys KN, Pollack HA, Friedmann PD. The Affordable Care Act transformation of substance use disorder treatment. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2017;107(1):31–32.
- Feder KA, Mojtabai R, Krawczyk N, Young AS, Kealhofer M, Tormohlen KN, Crum R M. Trends in insurance coverage and treatment among persons with opioid use disorders following the Affordable Care Act. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2017;179:271-274.
- 11. The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. *Current status of state Medicaid expansion decisions*. http://kff.org/health-reform/slide/current-status-of-the-medicaid-expansion-decision/. Accessed January 1, 2017.
- 12. Haber SG, Khatutsky G, Mitchell JB. Covering uninsured adults through Medicaid: lessons from the Oregon health plan. *Health Care Finance Review*. 2000;22(2):119-135.
- 13. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Results from the 2013 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Summary of National Findings, NSDUH Series H-48, HHS Publication No. (SMA) 14-4863. Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 2014.
- 14. Wen H, Hockenberry JM, Borders TF, Druss BG. Impact of Medicaid Expansion on Medicaid-covered utilization of buprenorphine for opioid use disorder treatment. *Medical Care*. 2017;55(4):336-341.
- 15. Knudsen HK, Lofwall MR, Havens JR, Walsh SL. States' implementation of the Affordable Care Act and the supply of physicians waivered to prescribe buprenorphine for opioid dependence. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2015;157:36-43.
- 16. McKenna RM. Treatment use, sources of payment, and financial barriers to treatment among individuals with opioid use disorder following the national implementation of the ACA. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2017;179:87-92.
- 17. National Surveys on Drug Use and Health: 2015-2016 State Specific Tables NSDUH. https://www.samhsa.gov/data/nsduh/reports-detailed-tables-2016-NSDUH. Accessed June 26th, 2019.
- 18. California Department of Health Care Services. *Drug Medi-Cal Organized Delivery System.* https://www.dhcs.ca.gov/provgovpart/Pages/Drug-Medi-Cal-Organized-Delivery-System.aspx. Accessed June 28, 2019.
- 19. State Waivers List. *Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services*. https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/section-1115-demo/demonstration-and-waiver-list/index.html. Accessed June 28, 2019.
- 20. Clark RE, Baxter JD, Aweh G, O'Connell E, Fisher WH, Barton BA. Risk factors for relapse and higher costs among Medicaid members with opioid dependence or abuse: opioid agonists, comorbidities, and treatment history. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*. 2015;57:75-80.
- 21. Morgan JR, Schackman BR, Weinstein ZM, Walley AY, Linas BP. Overdose following initiation of naltrexone and buprenorphine medication treatment for opioid

use disorder in a United States commercially insured cohort. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2019;200:34-39.

- 22. Morestin F. A Framework for analyzing public policies: practical guide. Montreal: National Collaborating Centre for Healthy Public Policy; 2012.
- 23. Corbin JM. The Corbin and Strauss Chronic Illness Trajectory model: an update. *Scholarly Inquiry For Nursing Practice*. 1998;12(1):33-41.
- 24. Strauss A, Corbin J. *Basics of Qualitative Research: Techniques and Procedures for Developing Grounded Theory.* 4th ed. Thousand Oaks, California: Sage; 2015.
- 25. Sforza S, Saavedra T, Schwebke S. Rehab patient brokering is rampant, but it's hard to stop, industry says. https://www.ocregister.com/2017/05/30/rehab-riviera-in-addiction-industry-even-simple-fixes-are-hard/. Accessed October 1, 2018.
- 26. Guest G, Bunce A, Johnson L. How many interviews are enough? An experiment with data saturation and variability. *Field Methods*. 2006;18(1):59-82.
- 27. van Mastrigt GA, Paulus AT, Aarts MJ, Evers SM, Alayli-Goebbels AF. A qualitative study on the views of experts regarding the incorporation of non-health outcomes into the economic evaluations of public health interventions. *BMC Public Health*. 2015;15(1):1-17.
- 28. Strang J. Death matters: understanding heroin/opiate overdose risk and testing potential to prevent deaths. *Addiction*. 2015;110:27-35.
- 29. Martins SS, Sampson L, Cerda M, Galea S. Worldwide prevalence and trends in unintentional drug overdose: A systematic review of the literature. *American Jornal of Public Health*. 2015;105(11):e29-49.
- Urada D, Teruya C, Antonini, VP, Joshi V, Padwa H, Huang D, Lee AB, Castro-Moino K, Tran E. (2018). California Drug Medi-Cal Organized Delivery System, 2018 Evaluation Report. Los Angeles, CA: UCLA Integrated Substance Abuse Programs.
- 31. Ashford RD, Curtis B, Brown AM. Systemic barriers in substance use disorder treatment: a prospective qualitative study of professionals in the field. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2018;189:62-69.
- 32. Roman PM, Abraham AJ, Knudsen HK. Using medication-assisted treatment for substance use disorders: evidence of barriers and facilitators of implementation. *Addictive Behaviors*. 2011;36(6):584-589.

- 33. Abraham AJ, Roman PM. Early adoption of injectable naltrexone for alcohol-use disorders: findings in the private-treatment sector. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs*. 2010;71(3):460-466.
- 34. Knudsen HK, Abraham AJ, Roman PM. Adoption and implementation of medications in addiction treatment programs. *Journal of Addiction Medicine*. 2011;5(1):21-27.
- 35. Behar E, Santos G-M, Wheeler E, Rowe C, Coffin PO. Brief overdose education is sufficient for naloxone distribution to opioid users. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2015;148:209-212.

CHAPTER 3: PATIENT BROKERING IN SUBSTANCE USE DISORDER TREATMENT: A QUALITATIVE STUDY WITH PEOPLE WHO MISUSE OPIOIDS AND PROFESSIONALS IN THE FIELD

ABSTRACT

Background: Effective treatment for people who misuse opioids (PWMO) is needed as opioid use and opioid overdose deaths are at an all-time high. While recent legislative changes have increased access to substance use disorder (SUD) treatment for many Americans, several cases of abuse have been reported in the treatment industry. That is why the purpose of the current study is to qualitatively investigate how changes in healthcare policy may have negatively impacted drug treatment services, caused abuses in the treatment industry, and put PWMO at an increased risk for an opioid overdose.

Methods: One-on-one semi-structured interviews were conducted from November 2018 to May 2019 in Orange, San Diego, and Los Angeles counties with 20 PWMO who have been to treatment and 20 professionals who work in the SUD treatment field. A grounded theory approach was conducted to build a theory about what SUD treatment providers are doing that might be impacting opioid overdoses in Southern California.

Results: Four major themes emerged:1) patient brokering, 2) financial enticements, 3) drug use to get into treatment and, 4) opioid overdose risk. Many participants felt that unethical and abusive practices have damaged the industry as a whole and have harmed people seeking treatment. Participants shared stories of abuse by patient brokers and treatment center staff. Overall many of the participants believe that the unethical abuses in SUD treatment have

created a harmful treatment environment (e.g. threatens safety, abusive), resulting in an increase in opioid overdoses in Southern California.

Conclusions: Patient brokering and unethical abuses in the treatment industry have caused some PWMO to seek treatment for money and housing instead of seeking treatment to stop opioid use. The harmful treatment environment was seen as a barrier to care and an unwanted obstacle to overcome on the path to recovery. The harmful treatment environment discussed by participants created conditions that were perceived to increase the likelihood of having a relapse and subsequent opioid overdose.

INTRODUCTION

Effective treatment for people who misuse opioids (PWMO) is needed as opioid use and opioid overdose deaths are at an all-time high.¹ In 2016 over 2 million people had an opioid prescription substance use disorder, and 625,000 people had a heroin use disorder in the United States.² Furthermore, PWMO tend to be a hard to treat population because they are likely to stop treatment and resume opioid use after periods of abstinence. For instance, a recent review showed retention rates as low as 20% in medicated-assisted treatment (MAT) programs.³ This information is noteworthy because opioid overdose mortality risk is lower during active MAT treatment but becomes elevated soon after leaving treatment.⁴ What further puts PWMO at risk is that they are more likely to overdose after having periods of abstinence such as recently being released from jail or inpatient treatment.⁵⁻⁷ Historically, access to substance use disorder (SUD) treatment was limited to those who could pay for treatment or had an insurance policy with treatment as a benefit. However, recent legislative changes have changed the way SUD treatment is funded and has increased access to treatment for many Americans.

In 2008, Congress passed the Paul Wellstone and Pete Domenici Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act (MHPAEA), and in 2010 Congress passed the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA).⁸ The combination of these two legislative changes fundamentally changed the way SUD treatment was funded. Before the enactment of the MHPAEA and ACA, not all insurance plans paid for SUD treatment and access to treatment was limited. For instance, prior to the ACA, uninsured rates for young adults was close to 30%, in comparison to uninsured rates of less than 10% post-ACA, for people under the age

of 18.⁹ Because the ACA allows young adults (18-25) to be on their parents' insurance policy until they turn 26, this segment of the population has seen an increase in insurance coverage and subsequent access to SUD treatment.¹⁰ In general, the goals of the MHPAEA and ACA have been met with regard to decreasing the number of uninsured persons with an opioid use disorder in need of SUD treatment, decreasing costs as a reason for not attending SUD treatment, and having a greater amount of out-of-pocket costs for SUD treatment paid for by insurance.^{11,12} These changes in healthcare policy have increased access to treatment for people, but similarly to other healthcare sectors, abuses have been reported.

Fraud and abuses in the healthcare industry are not new. It has been estimated that losses associated with healthcare fraud, abuses, and waste are as high as \$700 billion annually.¹³ Furthermore, estimates have put healthcare fraud at anywhere between 3% to 10% of total expenditures for the industry.^{14,15} In 2018, the Department of Justice convicted 497 people of health care fraud or related charges, and about \$2.3 billion was recovered and returned. These cases were in a wide range of healthcare fields (e.g. ambulance and transportation services, drug companies, hospice, hospitals, pharmacies, physicians), and crimes included overbilling, billing for unnecessary procedures, and violating anti-kickback laws (e.g. patient brokering).¹⁶ Patient brokering can be defined as unlawful payment to an individual or business for the referral of a patient. Crimes related to violating anti-kickback laws have been prosecuted in fields such as home healthcare, pharmacy, and physical therapy.^{17,18} For instance, in September 2018, the owner and co-conspirators of a home health agency were prosecuted for paying inducements to doctors and patient brokers for patient referrals and billing Medicare for services that were deemed unnecessary.¹⁶

Patient brokering and fraud in the SUD treatment sector has been prevalent in recent years, in part, because of increased funding for treatment, lack of oversight, and inconsistent or nonexistent laws governing patient brokering.^{19,20} More people have insurance and insurance is required to pay more for SUD treatment post-ACA.⁸ That in combination with the rise of drug use has led to an increase in capitalist investors into the SUD treatment sector. Furthermore, referrals and call centers have emerged that direct clients to specific for-profit treatment centers and unethical and illegal practices have increased.^{21,22} Congress and several states have passed some legislation to address these issues,²³⁻²⁵ but very little is known on how these unethical practices have affected the treatment industry.

Ashford, Brown, and Curtis published a qualitative study in 2018 that was designed to understand the barriers and concerns in the SUD treatment sector. They interviewed United States substance use treatment professionals and found several obstacles that made providing treatment difficult (e.g. lack of collaboration between co-workers, lack of recovery support services), including the rise in unethical practices in the field such as patient brokering.²⁶ While previous research has identified unethical practices as a barrier to providing services no known study has studied patient brokering in depth from the perspective of patients and professionals. Furthermore, there has been no known research that has assessed how abuses have affected PWMO and how these abuses might be impacting the opioid overdose epidemic. Therefore, we use qualitative methods with PWMO and professionals in the SUD field to investigate how changes in healthcare policy may have negatively impacted drug treatment services, caused abuses in the treatment industry, and put PWMO at an increased risk for an opioid overdose.

METHODS

Recruitment

Two types of participants were recruited: PWMO and professionals within the treatment field. A combination of convenience, snowball, and theoretical sampling were used to recruit all participants. To recruit PWMO, flyers with contact information were distributed to treatment centers, sobriety clubs, and other relevant places where PWMO frequent. These participants were also recruited directly by attending locations where PWMO frequent (e.g. homeless camps) and asking them directly if they wanted to take part in a research study.

Professional participants were identified and recruited by personal contacts (n=6), a referral from personal contacts or other participants (n=10), attending professional meetings (n=2), and google searches (n=2). Snowball sampling methods, for both types of participants, consisted of asking participants to give study contact information to peers who might be interested in participating in the study. Once a potential participant contacted the primary author of the study, a few eligibility questions were asked, and if eligible participants were interested in moving forward with the study, arrangements were made to conduct the interview at the location of the participants choosing (e.g. coffee shop). Additionally, for all participants, theoretical sampling²⁷ was used to check the data and fill hunches that emerged from initial interviews.

Data Collection

One-on-one semi-structured interviews were conducted from November 2018 to May 2019 in Orange, San Diego, and Los Angeles counties. All interviews were conducted at a private location (e.g. library, coffee shop, park, office) of the participant's choosing. Conducting interviews in the field is an acceptable practice and has been successfully

deployed without jeopardizing the quality of the interviews.^{28,29} All interviews lasted between 16 to 53 minutes and were audio-recorded. The primary author of this study conducted all interviews. All parts of the study were approved by the Institutional Review Board at the University of California, San Diego, before the beginning of the study. After providing informed consent, the interviews were conducted.

Participants

A total of 40 participants (20 PWMO and 20 professionals) participated in the present study. Furthermore, 10 of the PWMO were Southern California residents before attending SUD treatment, and 10 PWMO were out-of-state residents before attending treatment in Southern California. Out-of-state residents came to Southern California to go to treatment and in most cases, decided to live in Southern California. A combination of in-state and out-ofstate residents were interviewed because a large percent of the SUD treatment population in Southern California came to treatment from out of the state.

PWMO were eligible to participate in the current study if they had previously been in drug treatment at least once in Southern California after March of 2012. The ACA was enacted in March of 2010, and the time delay takes into consideration implementation delays after the policy was adopted. Further eligibility criteria for PWMO is as follows: over the age of 18 at the time of the interview, self-reported primary opioid misuse at time of interview or prior to stopping (e.g. Heroin, OxyContin), self-reported misuse of opioids within the past 3 years, having health insurance at time of treatment in Southern California and speaks English. Opioid misuse within the past 3 years was chosen to capture more recent use. Eligibility criteria for professionals were as follows: over the age of 18, work in the SUD treatment field, and speak English. Participants who had misused opioids received \$5 for participating in the

current study, and no financial incentive was provided to professionals for participating in the study.

Interview Guide

An interview guide was created from fieldwork, academic literature, and news reports of unethical practices in the substance use sector. The interview guide for PWMO and professionals differed (see Appendix A), but the themes that emerged that focused on the unintended effects (e.g. patient broking) of healthcare legislation highly corresponded. Furthermore, the interview guide was updated regularly to capture themes as they emerged from the data.

Data Analysis

A grounded theory approach to data analysis was conducted in order to build a theory about what drug treatment providers were doing that might impact opioid overdoses in Southern California, according to patients and professionals. Grounded theory is a research method that allows for qualitative data to be systematically collected and analyzed for theory generation.³⁰ For every transcript, coding was conducted in three stages and aided by NVivo 12 Plus software. The first step of the analysis involved closely reading each transcript line by line and conducting initial/open coding to identify important words, groups of words, and sentences that were later labeled into categories. Secondly, axial coding was conducted and involved conceptual linkage and descriptive linking of categories from the initial/open coding. The goal of axial coding was to compare and refine categories and discard categories that did not fit. Lastly, selective coding was conducted and involved identifying relationships between categories to develop hypotheses around the phenomena.

RESULTS

Sample Characteristics

The mean age of the sample (PWMO) was 32.65 and ranged from 25 to 49 years old. Most of the PWMO in the sample identified as male (n = 14), with the remaining identifying as female (n = 5) or non-binary (n = 1). A majority of the sample identified as white only, with the remaining identifying as white and Hispanic (n = 2) or white and mixed-race (n = 1). A total of 12 participants reported that they were homeless, 5 reported they were living in a sober living or treatment center, and the remaining 3 stated they lived in an apartment. A total of 17 participants reported that they had had at least one opioid overdose in their lifetime, and 18 participants reported witnessing an opioid overdose at least once. Participants reported that they had overdosed a medium of 3 times and witnessed a median of 4 overdoses. Participants had been to treatment multiple times, with a median of 6 treatment episodes reported. On average, participants reported using opioids for 13.68 years, with a range from 5 to 31 years. Most of the sample reported heroin (n = 19) as their primary opioid drug of use, with 1 participant reporting that they primarily used prescription pills. A total of 8 participants stated that they were not using drugs at the time of the interview. Most of the sample reported that they had injected drugs at least once in their lifetime (n = 16).

Among the professionals that were interviewed, 14 identified as male and 6 identified as female. A majority of the professionals identified as white (n = 16) with the remaining identifying as Asian (n = 2), Persian (n = 1), and black (n = 1). Professionals reported working in the field from 2 to 20 years and worked in all different aspects of SUD treatment. For instance, interviews were conducted with medical doctors, directors of programs, counselors, and drug treatment regulators.

Main Themes

Several relevant themes and subthemes emerged when conducting interviews with PWMO and professionals who worked in the field that suggest ethical abuses in the SUD treatment sector are rampant. The themes that emerged are in line with the objective of the study, were discussed among most participants, and are as follows: Patient brokering, financial enticements, drug use to get into treatment, and opioid overdose risk (see Table 1).

Patient Brokering

Patient brokering or body brokering can be defined as payment to an individual or business for the referral of a patient. Most of the participants had either heard about patient brokering, brokered others, or had been brokered by someone else. Some participants used the term body broker, while other participants used the term referral when talking about the patient broker. However, a distinction is made between referring and patient brokering as in the reported cases, the person who referred the participant likely received financial incentives to get them into treatment. While patient brokers often target individuals seeking treatment, they also target family members who want help for their loved ones. One participant shared that her family member followed a link on Facebook because the family member wanted to get the participant into SUD treatment and made contact with a patient broker who arranged to get the participant health insurance:

She did everything, and my aunt paid her and then one day I just opened the mail in September, and I had an insurance card there, and I called. I thought Brandon, my daughter's dad, had done it. And he's like, "No, Aunt Rachel did it." So I called Aunt Rachel, and she's like, "Well, honey, you know I know you've been sick," cause I had like abscesses and hepatitis C and a lot of medical things going on. (P9, PWMO)

Patient brokers use a variety of tactics to get people into treatment. Most of the participants who attended treatment in Southern California who originally lived outside the state were given fully paid for transportation by plane to Southern California for treatment. One participant who had a flight paid for and booked one day after contacting a patient broker shared his feelings about the process in the following quotation: "You got to be making a grip of money to fly a guy out here the next day and spend \$730 on his ticket. Without knowing him or knowing if he's going to stay or anything, you know." (P6, PWMO)

Patient brokers receiving financial incentives for others to attend treatment were repeated several times in different interviews, and some participants reported that patient brokers would try to get them to recruit others. One participant who was very familiar with patient brokering and the financial incentives that were being provided shares his insight in the following quote:

You know, I know people saying, Hey, we'll buy your plane ticket, you know, do, do you have any friends that are in other states that want treatment? You know, we'll help pay for all this, you know, cause what they'll do is they'll just go buy you an insurance policy. They'll put \$500 down; they'll pay for your insurance. Even if it's three months, they'll pay 1,500 bucks, buy you a plane ticket. Let's say that's 500 bucks. It cost them two grand. But when they're going to make \$30,000 profit off you staying there for that time, so that person's going to get 10 grand or whatever. So he's gonna put his two grand up, no problem. (P20, PWMO)

PWMO were not the only participants who discussed the issue of patient brokering. Professional stories often parallel the stories discussed by PWMO. As one professional participant reported her experience with patient brokering at her place of employment: "I have a huge problem with the treatment industry as of late because all the insurance fraud, the body brokering. They treat these kids like mules, you know. I've literally watch staff. Like obviously, they aren't staff members anymore at Sober Place for that reason, but I have literally watched a staff member body broker a client in front of my eyes, you know." (P32, Professional)

Financial Enticements

Many of the participants reported that they received money or were offered money from patient brokers or treatment centers to go to SUD treatment. One participant reported getting 4 thousand dollars for attending treatment. "So yeah, I called one of them, and he said I will give you 4 grand to go in for 20 days or whatever." (P14, PWMO) Financial enticements to attend treatment was also reported for medical SUD treatment. One participant reported getting paid several times for getting a naltrexone pellet implanted into his arm that he knew was not effective because it was easy to surgically remove after the procedure: "You'd go in, they'd put the pellets in you, and then you'd walk out. It would take like all of 15 minutes. So, I walked in, I got the pellets put in me, I had a buddy take them out, and I would go back in and get them put back in. I'd get paid by like 3 different people." (P18, PWMO)

Reports of PWMO receiving financial enticements for medical SUD treatment was a theme shared by professional participants as well. Many professional participants believed that the industry was full of people willing to take advantage of PWMO for financial gain and that the practice was unethical and harmful. One nurse who works at a MAT clinic described her thoughts on the matter: "Then you've got the other thing that comes up, is you have the implants, the naltrexone implants. Total body brokering type of thing. Patients getting paid to do it, you know. Pellets not being good, pellets probably not being even a pellet, you know." (S23, Professional)

Some of the participants also reported receiving more money from patient brokers or treatment centers, the longer they stayed in treatment. Many of the participants, but not all, felt that being offered money to attend treatment was unethical, and some participants felt that their choice was limited because of their situation. Participants often stated that they were homeless, broke, and struggling with their addiction, and being offered money to attend treatment was an easy choice: "Yeah. I mean, I was, I was broke doing drugs, and someone offers you a couple thousand dollars and a place to live, it's like, no, you know, of course. You know, so, I was in a bad spot and, you know, and when I was in these places, it was, it seemed like 90% of the people were getting paid." (P11, PWMO)

Some participants reported not receiving the money that was promised to them for attending treatment half of the time. Others reported not getting paid at all: "I was told I was gonna get paid by different ones, but I never did." (P15, PWMO) A few participants reported hearing about being able to get money for attending treatment, or were asked if they wanted to attend treatment for money and turned the offers down because they wanted to stop using drugs and wanted to take the process of recovery seriously:

I mean, I've been offered to go get paid like a thousand bucks to go get the shot and that was when, you know, I just got out of residential, I wasn't working, and I didn't have a job. You know, no money. So, that was like really tempting. But I didn't fuckin do it because I didn't want. I just felt like I was in the mindset that everything I do is a potential risk or potential threat so like my life like was that serious. (P12, PWMO)

A few participants stated that paying people to attend treatment jeopardizes the recovery process and adds another layer of temptation in addition to the temptation to use opioids. One participant who was not using drugs at the time of the interview describes the added

temptation that she experienced knowing she could get paid to relapsed and then go into treatment:

It terrifies me because I know that with my disease like at any point in time it's just waiting for me to have a thought of, like, I could get paid to do what I love to do which is use drugs, and that terrifies me because I know I don't want to but like if that's an option. It's always gonna be an option. You know, I mean. It fuckin terrifies me. So I know I've got to do what I do today to make sure that that stays where it stays. But it does scare me that that's an option today. And it's scary. It's going to kill a lot of people. (P5, PWMO)

Another participant who reported attending more than 10 treatment programs, who had been paid to attend treatment several times, felt that treatment was no longer meaningful and that it was all about getting paid: "Once I started getting paid, I stopped caring about the positive things. I was already using. Once I started getting paid, I was already using, and it was more purposely to try to get paid." (S6, PWMO)

Drug Use to get into Treatment

Some of the participants discussed that they were required to use drugs before they could get into treatment. Both PWMO and professionals explained that insurance companies require certain conditions to be met so that the patient meets medical necessity and treatment will be paid for by the insurance company. Providing a positive urinalysis was one way to meet the insurance companies' requirements. This happened most often when participants were seeking detox or inpatient treatment. A participant who had paid others to attend treatment and who had been paid to attend treatment describes the process:

It does not necessarily mean you have to get loaded when you go into treatment, but there's only certain substances you put in your body that would qualify you for a medical detox. So, if you don't at least piss dirty for one of those things, then no, they won't take you. But the fact that you have to go into the program like high is not true because benzos stay in your system for up to two weeks. So, you can take one-five days later and be completely sober, but benzos are still a requirement for medical detox. (P19, PWMO) Some participants shared that if they were abstinent and wanted to get into treatment, they would be urged by patient brokers or treatment staff to use drugs. One participant who was administratively discharged from an inpatient treatment center for verbal misconduct discussed how he and another client who was also discharged used drugs before attending a different treatment center. The participant reported that his referral arranged the motel stay and the location of the treatment center he would be attending and that she suggested he use drugs prior to admission: "Yeah, then came to the hotel. We had to start over again for the program that I was going to, so we had to fail a drug test somehow. So, we just drank and smoked some weed and then I went to Big Bear." (P1, PWMO)

Professional participants who were aware of the practice were particularly distraught by the unethical conduct that was happening in the industry. Professional participants believed that PWMO were being bought and sold for profit: "I know a lot of people who take clients and like put them in hotels and get them all fucked up on heroin and then sell them to treatment centers." (P32, Professional) Some professional participants also believed that the practice was incentivizing relapse: "They have developed this very strong habit, if not addiction to relapse because it's being incentivized with money. And now they have a head, uh, uh, uh roof over their head and it's like a vacation. But you have to relapse continually to keep a roof over your head." (P24, Professional)

Overdose Risk

Many of the participants believed that patient brokering and the unethical and harmful treatment environment has contributed to opioid overdose deaths in Southern California. Some participants believed being given drugs before attending treatment or between treatment

episodes contributed to opioid overdoses as drugs were provided to opioid users after periods of abstinence: "Yeah, I mean, I almost died the first time I ever shot heroin, like, you know. And if, especially if you've been clean for a while and somebody offers you like right now like I have a hundred and fifteen days, and if somebody offered heroin, you know for me like there's a great chance that I would overdose and die." (P5, PWMO)

Some professional participants saw the harmful treatment environment as the cause of some opioid overdose deaths: "So I think that there is, I believe that in, in some ways addiction treatment professionals are complicit in the death of young people that didn't need to die." (P22, Professional) Other professional participants believed that opioid overdoses were a direct result of unethical conduct and stated instances of counselors giving patients drugs: "People are dying from not getting real quality treatment. People are literally dying from being taken out and getting high. I've heard of counselors having drug doors." (P21, Professional)

Most of the participants who discussed overdose risk in the context of unethical treatment believed patient brokering was the leading cause. A few of the participants discussed instances where patient brokers would infiltrate treatment centers in an attempt to recruit more people to go to a different treatment program for profit. Because the broker takes the recruit to a motel after leaving treatment to get high he becomes vulnerable to an overdose: "They take them out of treatment centers, and they put them in motels and get them high, you know. So, I mean, I know personally that there have been a few clients that have overdosed in rooms with body brokers." (P32. Professional)

Participants also believed that getting large amounts of money after leaving treatment has caused at least some deaths: "They get all this money, and they OD and die." (P15,

PWMO) However, most often participants describe the whole treatment environment as being corrupt and contributing to a loss of hope in the recovery process. One participant who had not personally been involved with patient brokering describes seeing the damage being done in the community. He shared that he recently witnessed an overdose in a motel of a person who just left treatment and describes his thoughts on what is going on in the treatment industry: "It still sits sour with me, you know, just on the principle of it. And you know you're doing like scumbag shit anyhow. A lot of bodies have been put on that little game, you know. A lot of people, kids, kids have died 'cause of that. (P15, PWMO)

A few professional participants felt that the revolving nature of addiction treatment and the increased access to treatment as a result of insurance coverage created an environment where clients no longer prioritized recovery. One participant who has worked for many years as a director of a program reported seeing an increase in overdose deaths after healthcare policy changes: "Well, that's the problem, uh, because essentially, since these kids are now in a revolving door, eventually they're going to take a hotshot and die. We have had more deaths in the last two or three years than I've seen in 15 previous years." (S33, Professional)

Interviews revealed a belief among participants that the harmful treatment environment was responsible for the death of opioids users. Some participants were more directly in contact with people that died than others, but almost all of the participants, both PWMO and professional, held a belief that the unethical behavior on the part of at least a few in the industry could lead to opioid-related deaths. One participant who was abstinent for almost three years at the time of the interview describes in detail what she has seen in the recovery community over the past three years:

I'm friends with a lot of people down there on social media and every week it's, you know RIP this person, RIP that person and, and it's not anybody I know but it's people like I've seen around the meetings and it's all these young 20-something-year-old kids, and none of them are even from Southern California. I haven't seen one kid yet and literally I just seen it 2 days ago, every week somebody's dying down there, and none of these people are from California. And then I always think about you know 'cause I've lost a child. Like god damn like their mom or dad have to come to California and retrieve the body like where are they even being buried at? And what about these people that don't have money and burned all their bridges before they come out here? What do they do? Just have a John Doe grave? (P9, PWMO)

DISCUSSION

The current qualitative study is the first known study to identify how healthcare policy changes may have negatively impacted SUD treatment and put PWMO at an increased risk for an opioid overdose. While the ACA and other policy changes increased access to SUD treatment for many PWMO in need of treatment,^{11,12,31} lack of oversight and regulation has caused unethical abuses in the SUD treatment sector. Interviews with PWMO who attended SUD treatment, and professionals who work in SUD treatment yielded several themes that demonstrate ethical abuses in the SUD treatment sector are harmful to PWMO.

According to interviews, patient brokering has caused some PWMO to seek treatment for reasons other than getting help for their drug use. For instance, PWMO reported seeking treatment for financial gain rather than to address their drug use. Many PWMO perceived that the harmful treatment environment has made getting real help for their drug use harder and that by adding financial incentives to attend treatment, the integrity of the treatment process is compromised. Other participants, who were tempted by offers of money to attend treatment, refused, stating that they wanted to take the process of recovery seriously and that their life was on the line. A few participants that did not go to treatment for money felt that the temptation caused by patient brokers made it harder to stay away from drug use because the temptation to use for profit was on option.

Our result show patient brokering and unethical abuses in SUD treatment have been harmful to PWMO and a barrier to care and is in line with previous research with professionals.²⁶ For instance, many of the participants believe that patient brokering, financial enticements, and encouraging drug use before attending treatment are responsible for fatal and non-fatal opioid overdoses in the treatment community. While some participants believed the unethical abuses in the treatment industry have directly caused opioid overdoses, others believe that the harmful treatment environment has created conditions where an opioid overdose is more likely. Many professional participants believe real treatment is not being provided by the unethical programs and, as a result, PWMO die. Many of the PWMO perceived that the risk of overdose was greater after attending unethical treatment, in part, because of the money that was given after attending treatment. Specifically, some participants believed that the money given elicited a desire to use opioids and provided a financial opportunity to purchase large amounts of drugs. Past research has shown having too much money can elicit a desire to use,³² and opioid overdoses are more likely after having periods of abstinence,^{5,7} making these unethical practices a deadly combination for PWMO. Furthermore, PWMO have high rates of treatment noncompliance and tend to return to opioid use soon after treatment,³ further complicating the issue and making it even harder for PWMO who are seeking real treatment.

Strengths and Limitations

We are the first to scientifically document how unethical abuses in the SUD treatment sector may have negatively impacted PWMO seeking treatment from the perspective of

patients and professionals. We recruited a diverse sample of PWMO and professional participants that shared their experiences and insight on an important topic. However, the current study was qualitative and thus results could not be used to estimate the prevalence of abuses. Only English speakers were recruited into the present study, so generalization to other groups is not possible. It is unknown the degree to which the participants were representative of all PWMO who have attended SUD treatment. Furthermore, coding of narratives were conducted by only one person and therefore, unintentional biases may exist. Finally, no explicit determination can be made to the cause and effect of opioid overdoses as a result of unethical treatment, given the nature of the study.

Implications and Recommendations

This research suggests that unethical SUD treatment may put some PWMO at a greater risk for an opioid overdose. Furthermore, confidence in the quality of SUD treatment may be compromised because of unethical conduct. To minimize unethical conduct and give consumers more information about treatment providers, several regulatory and structural changes need to be made. Firstly, federal and state laws need to be further established and enforced that regulate SUD treatment. Next, regulatory agencies need to be established that specifically focus on ethics violations in SUD treatment. Finally, a federal and state-level database needs to be created that provides consumers with information on ethical violations and licensure status of private and public treatment programs (e.g. sober living facilities, detox facilities, outpatient treatment, inpatient treatment). We believe these recommendations will protect consumers seeking SUD treatment and reduce opioid overdoses.

Themes	Sub-themes
1. Patient brokering	Family members seeking help from patient brokers Patient brokers getting paid to get people into treatment
2. Financial enticements	Getting paid to go to treatment Getting paid to get a naltrexone implant Financial coercion Jeopardizing the recovery process Treatment no longer meaningful
3. Drug use to get into treatment	Positive urinalysis needed so that treatment will be paid by insurance Using drugs in motels prior to going to treatment
4. Opioid Overdose	Using after periods of abstinence Unethical treatment environment Overdosing with patient brokers

Table 3.1: Themes and Sub-themes

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS: The authors of this study would like to acknowledge the participants for their participation in the study. I would also like to thank Susan Woodruff for her helpful feedback on early versions of the manuscript. I would also like to thank Brittany D'Ambrosio for help with the transcription of the interviews.

DECLARATION OF INTEREST: The authors report no conflict of interest.

ROLE OF FUNDING SOURCE: The authors were supported by funding from CDC grant number U01CE0022778 and NIH/NIDA grant number R01 DA04064.

Chapter 3 is currently being prepared for submission for publication as: Clingan S.E., Davidson P.J. Patient brokering in substance use treatment: a qualitative study with people who misuse opioids and professionals in the field. Sarah Clingan was the primary investigator and author of this paper.

REFERENCES

- 1. Hedegaard H, Warner M, Minino AM. Drug overdose deaths in the United States, 1999-2016. *NCHS Data Brief.* 2017(294):1-8.
- 2. Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality. 2016 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Detailed Tables. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Rockville, MD. 2017
- 3. Timko C, Schultz NR, Cucciare MA, Vittorio L, Garrison-Diehn C. Retention in medication-assisted treatment for opiate dependence: A systematic review. *Journal of Addictive Diseases*. 2016;35(1):22-35.
- 4. Sordo L, Barrio G, Bravo MJ, Indave BI, Degenhardt L, Wiessing L, Ferri M, Pastor-Barriuso R. Mortality risk during and after opioid substitution treatment: systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. *British Medical Journal*. 2017;357:j1550.
- 5. Strang J. Death matters: understanding heroin/opiate overdose risk and testing potential to prevent deaths. *Addiction.* 2015;110:27-35.
- 6. Merrall EL, Kariminia A, Binswanger IA, Hobbs MS, Farrell M, Marsden J, Hutchinson SJ, Bird SM. Meta-analysis of drug-related deaths soon after release from prison. *Addiction*. 2010;105(9):1545-1554.
- Binswanger IA, Stern MF, Deyo RA, Hobbs MS, Farrell M, Marsden J, Hutchinson S J, Bird SM. Release from Prison--A High Risk of Death for Former Inmates. *The New England Journal of Medicine*. 2007;356(2):157-165.
- 8. Frank RG, Beronio K, Glied SA. Behavioral health parity and the Affordable Care Act. *Journal of Social Work In Disability & Rehabilitation*. 2014;13(1-2):31-43.
- 9. DeNavas-Walt C, Proctor BD, Smith JC. Income, poverty, and health insurance coverage in the United States: 2009. U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, DC
- McClellan CB. The Affordable Care Act's dependent care coverage expansion and behavioral health care. *The Journal of Mental Health Policy and Economics*. 2017;20(3):111-130.
- Feder KA, Mojtabai R, Krawczyk N, Young AS, Kealhofer M, Tormohlen KN, Crum R M. Trends in insurance coverage and treatment among persons with opioid use disorders following the Affordable Care Act. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2017;179:271-274.

- 12. McKenna RM. Treatment use, sources of payment, and financial barriers to treatment among individuals with opioid use disorder following the national implementation of the ACA. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2017;179:87-92.
- 13. van Capelleveen G, Poel M, Mueller RM, Thornton D, van Hillegersberg J. Outlier detection in healthcare fraud: A case study in the Medicaid dental domain. *International Journal of Accounting Information Systems*. 2016;21:18-31.
- 14. Yang W-S, Hwang S-Y. A process-mining framework for the detection of healthcare fraud and abuse. *Expert Systems with Applications*. 2006;31(1):56-68.
- 15. Rudman WJ, Eberhardt JS, 3rd, Pierce W, Hart-Hester S. Healthcare fraud and abuse. *Perspectives In Health Information Management*. 2009;6:1g-1g.
- 16. The Department of Health and Human Services and The Department of Justice Health Care Fraud and Abuse Control Program Annual Report for Fiscal Year 2018 Web site. https://oig.hhs.gov/publications/docs/hcfac/FY2018-hcfac.pdf. Accessed October 5, 2019.
- 17. Doctors, 'Recruiters' Lose Motion to Overturn Fraud Convictions. *White-Collar Crime*. 2010;24(4):20-21.
- 18. Recent Florida fraud cases. *Modern Healthcare*. 2016;46(19):0009-0009.
- 19. Luthi S. Opioid crisis fuels patient-brokering fraud. *Modern Healthcare*. 2018;48(31):0008-0008.
- 20. Patient brokering a key problem in Florida sober home industry. *Alcoholism and Drug Abuse Weekly*. 2014;26(13):4-5.
- 21. Knopf A. Treatment centers charged up to \$1,000 for pre-screened lead. *Alcoholism and Drug Abuse Weekly.* 2015;27(12):1-3.
- 22. Enos G. CEO: Paid referral offers abound, fueled by the field's own desires. *Alcoholism and Drug Abuse Weekly*. 2015;27(3):1-7.
- 23. Pennsylvania Agencies Praise Passage of 'Patient Brokering' Provision in Federal Opioid Law. *Insurance Journal*. 2018;96(23):E6-E6.
- 24. Enos G. Utah providers see promise for law to combat ethics abuses. *Alcoholism and Drug Abuse Weekly*. 2015;27(48):1-8.
- 25. Miller J. How Florida is setting a precedent for ethics. *Behavioral Healthcare*. 2017;37(3):8-8.

- 26. Ashford RD, Curtis B, Brown AM. Systemic barriers in substance use disorder treatment: A prospective qualitative study of professionals in the field. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2018;189:62-69.
- 27. Strauss A, Corbin J. *Basics of qualitative research: techniques and procedures for developing grounded theory.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage 1998.
- 28. Wagner KD, Davidson PJ, Iverson E, Washburn R, Burke E, Kral AH, McNeeley M, Jackson Bloom J, Lankenau SE. "I felt like a superhero": the experience of responding to drug overdose among individuals trained in overdose prevention. *International Journal of Drug Policy*. 2014;25(1):157-165.
- 29. Lankenau SE, Wagner KD, Silva K, Kecojevic A, Iverson E, McNeely M, Kral, AH. Injection drug users trained by overdose prevention programs: responses to witnessed overdoses. *Journal of Community Health.* 2013;38(1):133-141.
- 30. Watling CJ, Lingard L. Grounded theory in medical education research: AMEE Guide No. 70. *Medical Teacher*. 2012;34(10):850-861.
- 31. Knudsen HK, Lofwall MR, Havens JR, Walsh SL. States' implementation of the Affordable Care Act and the supply of physicians waivered to prescribe buprenorphine for opioid dependence. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2015;157:36-43.
- 32. Levy MS. Listening to our clients: the prevention of relapse. *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs*. 2008;40(2):167-172.

CHAPTER 4: CORRELATES OF NON-FATAL OPIOID OVERDOSE AMONG A SUBURBAN/EXURBAN OPIOID-USING POPULATION

ABSTRACT

Introduction: Drug overdoses are the leading cause of injury death in the United States with over 47,000 opioid overdose deaths occurring in 2017–an increase of almost 5,000 opioid overdose deaths from 2016 and a 5.9-fold increase in the total number of deaths from 1999 to 2017. Given that people who misuse opioids (PWMO) are at an increased risk of death, it is crucial to assess risk factors associated with opioid overdose to improve targeted intervention. The objective of this study was to analyze factors associated with non-fatal opioid overdose among a suburban/exurban opioid-using population in Southern California.

Methods: A total of 355 interviews were conducted from November 2017 to August 2018 in Southern California. We investigated factors associated with having a history of a non-fatal opioid overdose, focusing specifically on measures of non-evidence-based (e.g. lacks strong evidence to support its use) types of drug treatment history (methadone detox, buprenorphine detox, Vivitrol, and 12-step program attendance).

Results: A total of 198 (56%) of participants reported at least one overdose in their lifetime. When controlling for other factors, first using an opioid drug by non-oral methods (e.g., inject, smoke) (AOR 2.82, 95% CI 1.52-5.22), methadone detox, (AOR 2.23, 95% CI 1.27-3.91), buprenorphine detox (AOR 1.77, 95% CI 1.02-3.07), and 12 step attendance (AOR 1.89, 95% CI 1.12-3.20) was found to be positively associated with lifetime non-fatal opioid overdose.

Conclusions: Our study found a strong association between using an opioid drug by non-oral methods at first opioid use and three different types of non-evidence based substance use treatments with having a non-fatal opioid overdose. Given these results, we believe more focused intervention needs to take place in all types of drug treatment programs. For example, treatment providers need to establish follow up protocols for individuals who leave treatment against medical advice to reduce the likelihood that they will overdose. For instance, providers could provide education at discharge on how to properly respond to an opioid overdose and provide naloxone supplies to PWMO leaving treatment as these methods have been found to reduce overdose-related mortality. Finally, prospective studies need to be conducted to establish the causal pathways between different types of treatment and overdose.

INTRODUCTION

Drug overdoses are the leading cause of injury deaths in the United States.¹ Over 47,000 opioid overdose deaths occurred in 2017–an increase of almost 5,000 opioid overdose deaths from 2016 and a 5.9-fold increase in the total number of deaths from 1999 to 2017.^{2,3} Opioid overdose death rates are increasing at an alarming rate, and those most at risk are people who misuse opioids (PWMO). In 2017, an estimated 1.7 million Americans had a prescription opioid substance use disorder (SUD), and 652,000 had a heroin use disorder (not mutually exclusive).⁴

Given that there is an increased risk of death from an opioid overdose among PWMO, it is imperative that we assess risk factors associated with an opioid overdose to improve targeted intervention. Previous research has shown an increased risk for an overdose is associated with being white, educated, and homeless.⁵⁻¹⁰ Furthermore, males tend to be at a greater risk for an overdose^{7,11,12}, but the research in this area is conflicting.^{5,9} For instance, females recently released from jail may be at an elevated risk for an opioid overdose in comparison to males.⁹ In addition, the drug used (e.g. prescription drug vs other) might affect the differential risk of overdose among males and females.⁵ How opioids are selfadministered also have been shown to impact overdose risk. Specifically, opioid misusers who inject drugs are at a greater risk of experiencing an overdose.^{8,9}

Some groups tend to have higher rates of overdose, such as people who were recently released from jail⁹ or substance use treatment.¹² Tolerance diminishes rapidly after an opioid is stopped,¹⁴ and opioid users who use after periods of abstinence may not reduce their consumption of opioids to a 'safe dose.' These changes are likely responsible for the

increased risk of overdose following discharge from abstinence-based treatment or jail.^{15,16} Furthermore, a recent meta-analysis showed having an substance use disorder is one of the strongest predictors of having a fatal drug overdose,¹⁷ making it important to look at drug treatment variables as risk factors for having an opioid overdose. One of the strongest risk factors for having an overdose is having had a previous overdose^{12,18-20} making it vital to address associated risk factors with an opioid overdose so that future and potentially fatal overdoses can be avoided.

There has been some research that has looked at drug treatment variables as possible risk factors for an opioid overdose, but the research is limited.^{8,10} Schiavon and colleagues, assessed factors associated with having a non-fatal opioid overdose with a high-risk sample. They found that having more buprenorphine treatment episodes was associated with increased odds of having an opioid overdose, and having more methadone treatment episodes was associated with decreased odds of having an opioid overdose. This research is noteworthy because research suggests that medication-assisted treatment (MAT) adherence on buprenorphine or methadone reduces the risk of overdose.²¹ However, when these medications are stopped overdose risk goes back to baseline.²² Additionally, one study found bivariate associations between residential drug treatment attendance and past-year drug overdose on any drug with a sample of young people,¹⁰ but they did not specifically focus on opioid overdoses. Furthermore, research conducted in Southern California has not been well represented in the literature.^{11,23} This is important because rates of overdose in California have increased in recent years, and some counties have rates of overdose twice the state average.²⁴ Therefore, we seek to add to the existing research in the area and fill gaps in knowledge by explicitly focusing on non-evidence based forms of drug treatment and other important factors

associated with non-fatal opioid overdose in counties in Southern California that have higher rates of opioid-related overdose mortality (compared to the California state average).

The objectives of this study were to analyze factors associated with non-fatal opioid overdose among a suburban/exurban opioid-using population in Southern California. Specifically, we will be assessing non-evidence based types of drug treatment (methadone detox, buprenorphine detox, Vivitrol, and 12-step program attendance), age of first opioid use, length of opioid use, and method of administration of first opioid use (oral vs. other) and the associations with having a history of a non-fatal opioid overdose. We hypothesize that lifetime history of non-fatal opioid overdose will be associated with ever receiving nonevidence-based substance use treatment and that risk for an overdose will be greatest for opioid users who have attended more than one type of non-evidence-based drug treatment. Furthermore, we hypothesize that lifetime history of non-fatal opioid overdose will be associated with younger age at first opioid misuse, longer length of time using opioids, and first using an opioid drug by non-oral methods (e.g., inject, smoke).

METHODS

Recruitment

Participants in the present study represent a convenience sample. They were recruited by referral from community organizations that provide services and training to PWMO, through snowball sampling,²⁵ and by attending areas where PWMO frequent (e.g. methadone clinics). Flyers were displayed and distributed by community organizations, methadone clinics, and sobriety clubs. The flyer displayed contact information so that potential participants could contact the study staff. Potential participants were asked a few screening questions, and if eligible and still interested, arrangements were made to conduct a one-on-

one face-to-face interview at a time and place of the participant's choosing. Participants were given a consent form to read, and once verbal consent was given the survey was conducted. All study procedures were approved by the Institutional Review Board at the University of California, San Diego. All participants were given a \$40 cash incentive for time and travel. Once the interview was complete, participants were asked if they knew other people who used opioids and asked if they would be willing to refer them to the study. Participants who stated that they did and were willing to refer potential participants were given the study flyer or contact information to pass on to other potential participants.

Data Collection

The interviewer-administered questionnaire was conducted at a location of the participants' choosing and measured self-reported behaviors. The questionnaire lasted 30 minutes to an hour, and information in multiple domains were asked: Sociodemographic characteristics (e.g. age, gender, education); substance use history (e.g. first use); drug treatment (e.g. methadone, 12-step); and opioid overdose. Opioid use was asked about in a timeline format (e.g. first use to the present) and type of opioid used, and how they were using it (e.g. smoke) were assessed. Data collection was conducted on tablet computers or cellphones connected to the internet and uploaded to a secure web server. All interviewers were either seasoned quantitative interviewers or were trained by senior staff. Three experienced interviewers conducted 95% of the interviews, and interviews were mostly conducted at coffee shops and outside dining establishments in semi-private locations (e.g. tables outside of Starbucks).

Participants

Data for the current study was acquired between November 2017 and August 2018 in three different counties in Southern California: San Diego, Orange County, and Ventura. A total of 365 participants took part in the study, but 10 were excluded because they were missing data across the opioid timeline (n = 3), they never misused prescription opioids and never used heroin (n = 3), or the interviewer had no confidence in their responses (n = 4).

Participants were eligible for the current study, if they were 14 years of age or older, were either current or former heroin users, or current or former pharmaceutical opioid misusers (e.g. used opioids for reasons other than what they were prescribed for, or used opioids that were not prescribed to them). Of the 355 participants that were recruited, 167 were recruited in Orange County, 114 were recruited in San Diego County, and 74 were recruited in Ventura County.

Measures

The primary outcome of interest was lifetime non-fatal opioid overdose, where overdose was defined by the following question: "The next questions are about overdosing on heroin or other opioids. Different people have different ideas about what an overdose is. For these questions, we mean only those times when someone loses consciousness, and something had to be done if they were going to come back." The overdose question prompt was designed to provide participants with a clear understanding of what we considered an overdose to be. Lifetime overdose was based on the following question, "Using this definition, have you ever overdosed on opioids in your life?" and the response options were yes or no.

Age, gender, education level, and race/ethnicity were obtained by self-report. Questions regarding gender were open-ended, and three categories were obtained. Education

was collapsed into 3 categories (less than high school, high school, and more than a high school). Race/ethnicity categories included Asian, African American, Hawaiian/other Pacific Islander, Hispanic/Latino, Native American/American Indian/Alaska Native, white, and other and were not mutually exclusive. Race/ethnicity was collapsed into two categories (white versus other) for analysis because past research has shown that being white is a risk factor for having an opioid overdose.⁸

Opioid misuse was defined by using prescription opioids without a doctor's prescription, using prescription opioids for any reason other than pain, and/or using heroin. Using an opioid drug by non-oral methods was constructed by the questions, "The first time you took opioids, how did you take them?" The main independent variables of interest were drug treatment history and were obtained by self-report. Participants were asked, "Have you ever been in any kind of treatment or counseling for drug or alcohol use?" and if they answered yes on this question, they were asked about the type of drug treatment they have attended. Drug treatment categories included methadone detox, buprenorphine detox, Vivitrol, and Narcotic Anonymous, Alcoholics Anonymous, or other 12-step attendance (e.g. Cocaine Anonymous) and were not mutually exclusive. Finally, to assess associated overdose risk with number of treatment types attended, we constructed a count variable that included all four different treatment types. The count variable ranges from 0 to 3. Participants who stated that they had attended all of the different treatment types and participants who stated that they attended three out of four treatment types were combined because only 10 participants reported having attended all four types of treatments.
Data Analytic Approach

All analyses were performed using SAS version 9.4. Initial descriptive analyses were conducted on all variables of interest. Next, between-group comparisons were conducted using a chi-square test for categorical data and *t*-tests for continuous data at the alpha 0.05 level. Next, a chi-square test was conducted on the number of treatment types attended by lifetime non-fatal opioid overdose. Finally, a multivariate logistic regression model was performed, and sociodemographic factors and other factors significant at the alpha .10 level in the bivariate tests were included in the model as covariates. Prior to all analyses, assumptions for performing logistic regression were performed. Hosmer and Lemeshow goodness of fit test was used to assess model fit.²⁶

RESULTS

Overall Characteristics of the Sample

As shown in column 1 of Table 1, participants on average were 34.3 years old (SD = 10.53) ages ranged from 19 to 76 years old. A total of 229 participants identified as male (65%), 124 identified as female (35%), and 2 identified as non-binary or gender fluid (<1%). A majority of the sample identified as white only (61%) followed by Latino/Hispanic only (19%), Black/African-American only (4%), Asian/Asian-American only (<1%), and Native American or American Indian or Alaska Native only (2%). The remaining identified as multiracial (12.5%). A total of 46.8% of the sample reported having more than a high school education, 32.7% reported obtaining a high school degree or GED, and 20.6% reported having less than a high-school education.

A total of 198 (55.8%) of participants reported at least one overdose in their lifetime (Table 1). The average age of first opioid misuse was 20.3 years old and ranged from 7 to 72

years. On average, participants misused opioids for 14 years, and years of misuse ranged from less than a year to 49 years.

Sociodemographic, Treatment, and Opioid Use Variables by Lifetime Overdose

Table 1 presents a comparison between those who had a non-fatal opioid overdose and those who did not on sociodemographic, treatment, and opioid use variables. No sociodemographic variables tested were found to be associated with non-fatal overdose. Initial bivariate analyses showed that three out of the four treatment variables were significantly related to having had an opioid overdose. Participants who had an opioid overdose in their lifetime were more likely than participants who had not had an opioid overdose in their lifetime to have had a history of methadone detox (32.3% vs. 15.29%, p < .01), buprenorphine detox (33.8% vs. 20.4%, p < .01), and a history of attending 12 step programs (79.3% vs. 63.7, p <.01). Having taken Vivitrol was not found to be associated with lifetime opioid overdose in this sample. Using an opioid drug by non-oral methods at first opioid use (e.g. inhalation versus swallowing) was also significantly associated with having a non-fatal opioid overdose (27.8% vs. 10.83%, p <.01). Younger age at first opioid misuse (19.2 years vs. 21.8 years) was also found to be associated with lifetime opioid overdose (Table 1).

Opioid Overdose by Number of Different Treatment Types Attended

Among the 355 participants 76 (21.4%) reported that they have never attended any of the four questioned treatments, 128 (36.1)% reported that they have been to one type, 95 (26.8%) reported that they have been to two types, and the remaining 56 (15.8%) reported that they had been to three or four different types of drug treatments. A significant chi-square test showed an association between the number of types of treatment attended and opioid

overdose, $X^2(3) = 17.8$, p < .001. As shown in Figure 1, the associated risk for an opioid overdose increases as the number of types of treatment increases.

Full Model with all Variables

The full multivariate logistic regression model is presented in Table 2. When controlling for demographic factors, non-oral opioid administration at first opioid use (AOR 2.82, 95% CI 1.52-5.22), methadone detox, (AOR 2.23, 95% CI 1.27-3.91), buprenorphine detox (AOR 1.77, 95% CI 1.02-3.07), and 12-step attendance (AOR 1.89, 95% CI 1.12-3.20) were found to be independently and positively associated with lifetime opioid overdose.

DISCUSSION

This study shows the associations of non-evidence-based types of drug treatment and opioid administration at first use with lifetime opioid overdose. While some studies have documented the associations between methadone, buprenorphine, and SUD treatment with opioid overdose^{6,8,10} the association has not been well studied. Thus, our study makes an important contribution to the literature by specifically focusing on substance use treatment approaches that do not have a strong evidence base. Furthermore, Ventura, San Diego, and Orange County have higher rates of opioid-related overdose mortality than the state's average, making the location of the research vital to local policymakers.²⁴

Among a suburban/exurban opioid-using population in Southern California, over half reported having had at least one opioid overdose in their lifetime. The high number of reported overdoses in our sample is consistent with the literature^{8,15} and highlights the health risks of opioid use. Our study also found an association between younger age of first opioid misuse and opioid overdose. Most research reports on the age at the time of the interview and

the associations with opioid overdose.^{7,11} For instance, Chang, et al. found that having a nonfatal opioid overdose in 2016 was associated with younger age (36.53 vs 39.17). Nevertheless, our study shows that younger age at first opioid misuse is associated with having an opioid overdose, further highlighting the need for targeted intervention for younger people who use opioids. Furthermore, how opioids are used (e.g. smoking opioids vs. taking opioids by mouth) is an important factor in predicting overdose risk. For instance, we found using an opioid drug by non-oral methods at first opioid use (e.g. inhalation vs. swallowing) was a reliable predictor of having a later opioid overdose. Using an opioid for the first time by any other method except oral administration placed opioid misusers at almost 3 times the risk of experiencing an opioid overdose in their lifetime. These findings seem reasonable given that injection drug use is a reliable predictor of having an opioid overdose in other studies.^{6,27}

Methadone detox, buprenorphine detox, and 12-step attendance were shown to be independently associated with lifetime opioid overdose. On average, opioid users who attended any of the three treatments were almost twice as likely to have had at least one opioid overdose in their lifetime. These results are not that dissimilar to other studies.^{8,28} For instance, a study conducted in the United Kingdom found that people who inject drugs who recently stopped taking a detox or a maintenance treatment (as opposed to currently taking or never taking a detox/maintenance treatment) were more likely to have had an overdose in the past year.²⁸ Furthermore, we found that attending more than one type of treatment was associated with ever having had an opioid overdose and that the associated risk was greatest among participants who have attended three or four different treatment types. These results support similar studies that have documented an association between more times in buprenorphine treatment and lifetime opioid overdose.

found that the number of times in buprenorphine treatment was positively associated with opioid overdose. Interestingly, they also found that the number of times in methadone maintenance was negatively associated with lifetime opioid overdose. It may be that more treatment attempts in methadone maintenance or being on methadone long-term versus ever attending methadone detox or treatment are responsible for the difference in our results and theirs. This makes sense given that being in active treatment with an opioid-substitution generally reduces risk for an overdose,^{21,22,29,30} but once treatment is discontinued, mortality risk becomes elevated.³⁰

Given that our results are cross-sectional, it is hard to identify the order of the relationship between substance use treatment and opioid overdose. However, we speculate that the relationship is bidirectional. For instance, having attended multiple types of treatment or attending treatment, in general, may represent severity of opioid misuse and subsequent increase in opioid overdose risk. Research has shown that severity of opioid misuse is associated with non-fatal overdoses^{7,31} and may explain some directionality. For instance, PWMO who have greater severity of opioid misuse may seek out treatment more so than PWMO, who have less severity of opioid misuse. Treatment attendance, therefore, represents the severity of drug use and may further explain why we found an association between attending multiple treatment types and opioid overdose.

The association between attendance to a 12-step program and lifetime opioid overdose may be explained by diminished tolerance after being abstinent from opioids.^{14,15} Thus, opioid users who use after being in a 12-step abstinence-based program are at a greater risk for having an opioid overdose. Research has shown that post-prison release is a high-risk time for overdose^{16,23,32} and supports these conclusions. For instance, Ranapurwala and colleagues

found that inmates recently released from prison (two weeks post-release) in North Carolina were 40 times more likely to die from an opioid overdose than the general population. They also found that former inmates who had participated in substance abuse and mental health treatment in prison were at a higher risk of death from an opioid overdose post-release than inmates who did not participate in such treatments.²³ Similarly, stopping MAT treatment prematurely may put PWMO at an increased risk for an opioid overdose. MAT treatment is most effective with longer durations,³³ and risk for opioid overdose is less when buprenorphine is taken for a longer time.¹¹ These results along with the literature in this area, show how important it is to educate PWMO about their risk for an opioid overdose after leaving substance use treatment.

Study Limitations

Our study has a few limitations that need to be addressed. Our study used self-reported information, and this could result in recall bias and motivation to present themselves in a more positive light. For instance, we asked participants to report on the first time they misused an opioid, and for some participants this could have happened 20 years ago. However, drug use was asked in a timeline format to limit recall bias, and all interviewers were trained in an attempt to reduce socially desirable responses. Secondly, our study was cross-sectional, and we are unable to determine when an opioid overdose occurred in relation to substance use treatment attendance. Furthermore, the convenience sample and potential lack of representation of all opioid users limit our ability to generalize these findings. Finally, the low number of participants who reported having had Vivitrol treatment may not have provided the statistical power to detect differences in opioid overdose risk for that group.

Conclusions

The current study furthers our understanding of the risk factors for a non-fatal opioid overdose among a suburban/exurban population in Southern California. Our study found a strong association between using an opioid drug by non-oral methods at first opioid use and three different types of substance use treatments with having a non-fatal opioid overdose. Given these results, we believe more focused intervention needs to take place in all types of drug treatment programs. For example, treatment providers need to establish follow up protocols for individuals who leave treatment against medical advice to reduce the likelihood that they will overdose. For instance, providers could provide education at discharge on how to properly respond to an opioid overdose and provide naloxone supplies to opioid users leaving treatment as these methods have been found to reduce opioid overdose-related mortality.^{34,35} Finally, prospective studies need to be conducted to establish the causal pathways between different types of treatment and overdose.

	Total	Nonfatal	No Nonfatal	X^2/t	p-value
	n = 355	Overdose	Overdose		
	n (%)	n = 198	n = 157		
		(55.8%)	(44.2%)		
		n (%)	n (%)		
Age, M (SD)	34.29 (10.53)	34.07 (10.15)	34.58 (11.03)	0.46	.65
Female	124 (35.1)	72 (36.6)	52 (33.3)	0.39	.53
White	218 (61.4)	120 (60.6)	98 (62.4)	0.12	.73
Education					
Less than high	73 (20.6)	45 (22.7)	28 (17.8)		
school					
High school or	116 (32.7)	71 (35.9)	45 (28.7)		
GED					
More than high	166 (46.8)	82 (41.4)	84 (53.5)	5.14	.07
school					
Non-oral opioid	72 (20.28)	55 (27.8)	17 (10.83)	15.56	<.01
administration at					
first opioid use					
Age at first opioid	20.3 (8.63)	19.2 (7.32)	21.8 (9.87)	2.86	<.01
misuse, M (SD)					
Years of opioid	13.95 (10.11)	14.87 (10.77)	12.8 (9.12)	1.94	.05
misuse, M (SD)					
Methadone detox	88 (24.8)	64 (32.3)	24 (15.3)	13.63	<.01
Buprenorphine	99 (27.9)	67 (33.8)	32 (20.4)	7.88	<.01
detox					
Vivitrol	48 (13.5)	26 (13.1)	22 (14.0)	.06	.81
12-step	257 (72.4)	157 (79.3)	100 (63.7)	10.66	<.01

 Table 4.1: Characteristics of participants and associations with experiencing a non-fatal opioid overdose

Significant values p<0.05 bolded.

OR (95% CI)	AOR (95% CI)				
Education (Reference high school)					
1.02 (0.56-1.86)	1.16 (0.61-2.21)				
0.62 (0.38-1.00)	0.62 (0.37-1.03)				
0.96 (0.94-0.99)	0.97 (0.94-1.00)				
3.17 (1.75-5.72)	2.82 (1.52-5.22)				
first opioid use					
2.65 (1.56-4.48)	2.23 (1.27-3.91)				
2.00 (1.23-3.25)	1.77 (1.02-3.07)				
0.93 (0.50-1.71)	0.73 (0.36-1.45)				
2.18 (1.36-3.50)	1.89 (1.12-3.20)				
	OR (95% CI) 1.02 (0.56-1.86) 0.62 (0.38-1.00) 0.96 (0.94-0.99) 3.17 (1.75-5.72) 2.65 (1.56-4.48) 2.00 (1.23-3.25) 0.93 (0.50-1.71) 2.18 (1.36-3.50)				

Table 4.2: Multivariate logistic regression model for ever having had an opioid overdose (n = 355)

Significant values p<0.05 bolded.



Figure 4.1: Opioid Overdose by number of different treatment types attended

Note: Types of treatments include methadone detox, buprenorphine detox, Vivitrol, and 12-step attendance.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS: The authors of this study would like to acknowledge the participants for devoting their time and energy to this project. We would also like to thank Jen Bowles and Elizabeth Copulsky for conducting the interviews.

DECLARATION OF INTEREST: The authors report no conflict of interest.

ROLE OF FUNDING SOURCE: The study was supported by funding from CDC grant number U01CE0022778 and NIH/NIDA grant number R01 DA04064.

Chapter 4 is currently being prepared for submission for publication as: Clingan S.E., Gaines T.L., Woodruff S.I., Davidson P.J. Correlates of non-fatal opioid overdose among a suburban/exurban opioid-using population. Sarah Clingan was the primary investigator and author of this paper.

REFERENCES

- 1. Hedegaard H, Warner M, Minino AM. Drug overdose deaths in the United States, 1999-2016. *NCHS Data Brief*. 2017(294):1-8.
- Seth P, Scholl L, Rudd RA, Bacon S. Overdose deaths involving opioids, cocaine, and psychostimulants - United States, 2015-2016. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. 2018;67(12):349-358.
- Scholl L, Seth P, Kariisa M, Wilson N, Baldwin G. Drug and opioid-Involved overdose Deaths - United States, 2013-2017. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. 2018;67(5152):1419-1427.
- 4. Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality. 2017 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Detailed Tables. Rockville, MD.
- 5. Nechuta SJ, Tyndall BD, Mukhopadhyay S, McPheeters ML. Sociodemographic factors, prescription history and opioid overdose deaths: a statewide analysis using linked PDMP and mortality data. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2018;190:62-71.
- 6. Sherman SG, Cheng Y, Kral AH. Prevalence and correlates of opiate overdose among young injection drug users in a large U.S. city. *Drug Alcohol Dependence*. 2007;88(2-3):182-187.
- 7. Whiteside LK, Goldstick J, Dora-Laskey A, Thomas L, Walton M, Cunningham R, Bohnert ASB. Patient preference for pain medication in the emergency department is associated with non-fatal overdose history. *Western Journal of Emergency Medicine*. 2018;19(4):722-730.
- 8. Schiavon S, Hodgin K, Sellers A, Word M, Galbraith JW, Dantzler J, Cropsey KL. Medical, psychosocial, and treatment predictors of opioid overdose among high risk opioid users. *Addictive Behaviors*. 2018;86:51-55.
- Cropsey KL, Martin S, Clark CB, McCullumsmith CB, Lane PS, Hardy S, Hendricks PS, Redmond N. Characterization of opioid overdose and response in a high-risk community corrections sample: a preliminary study. *Journal of Opioid Management*. 2013;9(6):393-400.
- Calvo M, MacFarlane J, Zaccaro H, Curtis M, Caban M, Favaro J, Passannante, MR, Frost T. Young people who use drugs engaged in harm reduction programs in New York City: overdose and other risks. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2017;178:106-114.
- 11. Chang HY, Krawczyk N, Schneider KE, Ferris L, Eisenberg M, Richards TM, Lyons BC, Jackson K, Weiner JP, Saloner BA. A predictive risk model for nonfatal opioid

overdose in a statewide population of buprenorphine patients. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2019;201:127-133.

- 12. Britton PC, Wines JD, Jr., Conner KR. Non-fatal overdose in the 12 months following treatment for substance use disorders. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2010;107(1):51-55.
- 13. Lyons RM, Yule AM, Schiff D, Bagley SM, Wilens TE. Risk factors for drug overdose in young people: a systematic review of the literature. *Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychopharmacology*. 2019.
- 14. Ouellet DM, Pollack GM. A pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic model of tolerance to morphine analgesia during infusion in rats. *Journal of Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics*. 1995;23(6):531-549.
- 15. Strang J. Death matters: Understanding heroin/opiate overdose risk and testing potential to prevent deaths. *Addiction*. 2015;110:27-35.
- Merrall EL, Kariminia A, Binswanger IA, Hobbs MS, Farrell M, Marsden J, Hutchinson SJ, Bird SM. Meta-analysis of drug-related deaths soon after release from prison. *Addiction*. 2010;105(9):1545-1554.
- 17. Brady JE, Giglio R, Keyes KM, DiMaggio C, Li G. Risk markers for fatal and nonfatal prescription drug overdose: a meta-analysis. *Injury Epidemiology*. 2017;4(1):24.
- 18. Boscarino JA, Kirchner HL, Pitcavage JM, Nadipelli V, Ronquest N, Fitzpatrick M, Han J. Factors associated with opioid overdose: a 10-year retrospective study of patients in a large integrated health care system. *Substance Abuse and Rehabilitation*. 2016;7:131-141.
- 19. Caudarella A, Dong H, Milloy MJ, Kerr T, Wood E, Hayashi K. Non-fatal overdose as a risk factor for subsequent fatal overdose among people who inject drugs. *Drug and Dependence*. 2016;162:51-55.
- 20. Coffin PO, Tracy M, Bucciarelli A, Ompad D, Vlahov D, Galea S. Identifying injection drug users at risk of nonfatal overdose. *Academic Emergency Medicine*. 2007;14(7):616-623.
- 21. Kinsky S, Houck PR, Mayes K, Loveland D, Daley D, Schuster JM. A comparison of adherence, outcomes, and costs among opioid use disorder Medicaid patients treated with buprenorphine and methadone: A view from the payer perspective. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*. 2019;104:15-21.
- 22. Morgan JR, Schackman BR, Weinstein ZM, Walley AY, Linas BP. Overdose following initiation of naltrexone and buprenorphine medication treatment for opioid

use disorder in a United States commercially insured cohort. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2019;200:34-39.

- 23. Ranapurwala SI, Shanahan ME, Alexandridis AA, Proescholdbell SK, Naumann RB, Edwards D, Marshall SW. Opioid overdose mortality among former North Carolina inmates: 2000-2015. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2018;108(9):1207-1213.
- 24. California Opioid Overdose Surveillance Dashboard. 2019; https://discovery.cdph.ca.gov/CDIC/ODdash/. Accessed October 20, 2019.
- 25. Faugier J, Sargeant M. Sampling hard to reach populations. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*. 1997;26(4):790-797.
- 26. Hosmer DW, Lemeshow S. *Applied Logistic Regression. 2nd ed.* New York: Wiley; 2000.
- 27. Liebling EJ, Green TC, Hadland SE, Marshall BDL. Injection drug use and overdose among young adults who use prescription opioids non-medically. *Addictive Behaviors*. 2018;76:20-26.
- 28. O'Halloran C, Cullen K, Njoroge J, Jessop L, Smith J, Hope V, Ncube F.The extent of and factors associated with self-reported overdose and self-reported receipt of naloxone among people who inject drugs (PWID) in England, Wales and Northern Ireland. *International Journal of Drug Policy*. 2017;46:34-40.
- 29. Kelty E, Hulse G. Fatal and non-fatal opioid overdose in opioid dependent patients treated with methadone, buprenorphine or implant naltrexone. *International Journal of Drug Policy*. 2017;46:54-60.
- 30. Sordo L, Barrio G, Bravo MJ, Indave BI, Degenhardt L, Wiessing L, Ferri M, Pastor-Barriuso R. Mortality risk during and after opioid substitution treatment: systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. *British Medical Journal*. 2017;357:j1550.
- 31. Hakansson A, Schlyter F, Berglund M. Factors associated with history of non-fatal overdose among opioid users in the Swedish criminal justice system. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2008;94(1-3):48-55.
- 32. Binswanger IA, Stern MF, Deyo RA, Hobbs MS, Farrell M, Marsden J, Hutchinson SJ, Bird SM. Release from prison--a high risk of death for former inmates. *The New England Journal of Medicine*. 2007;356(2):157-165.
- 33. Veilleux JC, Colvin PJ, Anderson J, York C, Heinz AJ. A review of opioid dependence treatment: pharmacological and psychosocial interventions to treat opioid addiction. *Clinical Psychology Review*. 2010;30(2):155-166.

- 34. Wheeler E, Jones TS, Gilbert MK, Davidson PJ. Opioid overdose prevention programs providing naloxone to laypersons United States, 2014. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*. 2015;64(23):631-635.
- 35. Walley AY, Ziming X, Hackman HH, Quinn E, Doe-Simkins M, Sorensen-Alawad A, Ruiz S, Ozonoff Al. Opioid overdose rates and implementation of overdose education and nasal naloxone distribution in Massachusetts: Interrupted time series analysis. *British Medical Journal*. 2013;346(7894):13-13.

CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION

OVERVIEW

The dissertation used multiple approaches to better understand how healthcare laws and SUD treatment affects health outcomes for people who misuse opioids (PWMO) in Southern California. Firstly, we described and identified how healthcare policy changes impacted substance use disorder (SUD) treatment services (e.g. treatment utilization, treatment quality, and adoption and acceptance of MAT) from the perspective of professionals who work in the SUD treatment field (Aim 1). Secondly, we investigated how changes in healthcare policy negatively impacted substance use treatment services and caused abuses in the treatment industry from the perspective of professionals and PWMO (Aim 2). Finally, we assessed how non-evidence-based types of SUD treatment, affect non-fatal opioid overdose risk in a suburban/exurban opioid-using population (Aim 3). The dissertation fills gaps in the literature, adds to existing knowledge, and provides useful information to policymakers.

In Chapter 2, Moresin's framework¹ was used to analyze the impact of policy changes (behavioral health parity and the ACA) on the harms caused by drug use (e.g. opioid overdose,) by focusing on the intermediate effects of the policy (e.g. treatment utilization, treatment quality, and adoption and acceptance of MAT). Three overarching themes were revealed from the interviews that follow Moresin's framework and are as follows: 1) effectiveness of the ACA for the treatment of SUDs, 2) unintended effects of the policy, 3) effect of the policy on different groups. The last two themes emerged from the data and are 4) medication-assisted treatment, and 5) solution to the problem. Specifically, we found that healthcare policy changes increased treatment utilization for beneficiaries of private and public insurance. Most professional participants reported that insurance coverage for their

patients increased post-Affordable Care Act (ACA). These qualitative findings also revealed that unethical practices in the field increased post-ACA. Participants often linked the unethical conduct to healthcare policy changes and were concerned about the abuses happening in the industry. Furthermore, age differences in treatment utilization were reported with beneficiaries 25 or younger having increased access to SUD treatment services post-ACA. Interestingly, many participants shared that both private and public insurance plans were requiring the use of medically assisted treatment (MAT), and the changes by the insurance company have increased the adoption and acceptance of MAT. Finally, many participants felt that the SUD treatment industry needed more regulation and oversight.

Chapter 3 shows an increase in unethical practices in the SUD treatment industry post-ACA. Specifically, 4 themes emerged from the interviews: 1) patient brokering, 2) financial enticements, 3) drug use to get into treatment, and 4) opioid overdose risk. Many participants shared stories of abuse that happened to them or others when discussing recruitment practices. For instance, participants shared that they were required or encouraged to use drugs prior to returning to treatment. Some participants also shared that they were paid to attend SUD treatment and that treatment was no longer about getting help for their addiction but was about making money. Furthermore, participants believed that the unethical practices in SUD treatment have damaged the integrity of the industry as a whole and harmed people with an SUD. The most alarming finding in our qualitative study was reports of overdose in the context of unethical conduct. Specifically, many perceived that patient brokering, and other abusive practices have created an environment that have increased opioid overdose risk for PWMO.

In Chapter 4, A total of 198 (56%) of participants reported at least one opioid overdose in their lifetime. Furthermore, we found a relationship between lifetime non-fatal opioid overdose and non-evidence based forms of SUD treatment. Specifically, in our multiple logistic regression model, we found that first using an opioid drug by non-oral methods (e.g. used an opioid for the first time by inhalation, injection) (AOR 2.82, 95% CI 1.52-5.22), younger age at first opioid misuse (AOR 0.97, 95% CI 0.94-1.00), methadone detox (AOR 2.23, 95% CI 1.27-3.91), buprenorphine detox (AOR 1.77, 95% CI 1.02-3.07), and 12-step attendance (AOR 1.89, 95% CI 1.12-3.20) were associated with lifetime opioid overdose. Additionally, we found a positive association between the number of treatment types attended and lifetime non-fatal opioid overdose. Opioid overdose risk was greatest for participants who had experienced 3 or 4 different types of non-evidence based forms of treatment (20.7% vs. 9.6%).

CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

As stated above, Moresin's framework and logic model were paramount in understanding and assessing how healthcare policy changes (behavioral health parity and the ACA) impacted treatment utilization, treatment quality, and adoption and acceptance of MAT (e.g. intermediate effects). Most notably, the logic model used from Moresin's framework helped identify problems in SUD treatment that need to be mitigated (e.g. unintended effects). In addition to Moresin's framework, the social-ecological model (SEM) was used to guide the research questions in the dissertation and understanding of the results.²

As stated in Chapter 1, the SEM is useful for explaining complex problems that result from multiple and interacting factors, and the SEM was helpful in conceptualizing how these multiple interrelated factors interact with each other to increase opioid risk. For instance, we found an increase in unethical practices in the SUD treatment industry post-ACA in Chapter 2 and 3, that show the interrelated nature of public policy level determinates (e.g. ACA) on organization level determinates (e.g. SUD treatment culture) that interact with interpersonal level determinates (e.g. patient brokering) that may increase opioid overdose risk for PWMO. Specifically, the changes in healthcare policy influenced the emergence of a harmful treatment environment in the SUD treatment sector, which ultimately put PWMO at a greater risk for an opioid overdose.

The treatment careers perspective is a longitudinal approach to understand the factors that impact drug dependence and the course of its treatment among persons who have an SUD.³ As put forth by the treatment careers perspective, motivation to attend treatment may vary depending on the experiences or success of previous treatment episodes and was demonstrated in Chapter 3. Many of the participants in Chapter 3 shared that their motivations for attending treatment changed after attending treatment programs that endorsed unethical conduct and felt SUD treatment was no longer about getting help for their problem but was about making money.

IMPLICATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The findings from the dissertation have several implications and subsequent recommendations for policymakers and treatment professionals. For instance, the data from Chapter 2 and 3 suggest that unethical conduct in SUD treatment is widespread post-ACA, and more regulation and oversight of treatment centers and sober living facilities are needed. While several bills were passed in 2018 that address some of the problems that were discussed in this dissertation,⁴⁻⁶ more still needs to be done. Specifically, unlicensed facilities and sober living facilities need to be regulated. Treatment centers intending to treat PWMO should not

be allowed to provide treatment without being licensed, and I call on legislators to pass a bill that is currently making its way through the California legislation system that would partly address this issue. Assembly Bill 920 would prohibit outpatient SUD treatment programs from providing services without a license,⁷ and I encourage legislators to pass the bill in its current form. Requiring all SUD treatment providers to be licensed along with legislation that has already been passed, that require licensed treatment providers to adhere to the American Society of Addiction Medicine treatment criteria, will partly address the ethical abuses shown in this dissertation in Chapter 2, and 3.

I would further encourage legislators at the federal level to amend the American with Disabilities Act and Fair Housing Act so that state and federal legislators can regulate and monitor sober living facilities. Currently, people who are in a sober living facility are classified as disabled and are protected under the American with Disabilities Act and Fair Housing Act, and these protections make it difficult for legislators to properly regulate sober living facilities.⁸ Currently, a sober living facility can operate without a license as long as they are not providing specialty care. Furthermore, sober living facilities do not have to have someone on duty who is credentialed to provide SUD services. However, as my data suggests, these conditions can create abusive situations. An unlicensed outpatient program can team up with an unlicensed sober living facility and provide treatment in a manner very similar to an inpatient SUD treatment program without being monitored or regulated. These practices need to stop, and sober living facilities should be required to register their status with the state and meet basic standards of care in order to function.

Opioid overdoses are at an all-time high,⁹ and more people are seeking treatment since the implementation of the ACA. However, identifying qualified treatment providers is a

difficult task for many Americans who are seeking treatment as the data from Chapter 2 and 3 suggest. A database that provides comprehensive information on SUD providers and ethics violations of these providers does not exist and leaves many seeking treatment open to exploitation. A federal database that offers comprehensive information on SUD treatment providers that includes a list of licensed and unlicensed providers and ethics violations needs to be established so that consumers can make more informed decisions about their treatment options. Furthermore, all licensed facilities should be required to provide a detailed list of any violations that have occurred at their place of business and provide that information to the federal database in order to maintain their license.

Most for-profit SUD treatment programs have full control over the type of treatment that they provide. Sometimes, substandard care is provided because providers allow their own beliefs to dictate the type of service they provide, as shown in Chapter 2, and 3. This most often happens among treatment providers who have a 12-step abstinence-based background, and because of their personal beliefs, they deny their patients access to MAT, an evidencebased treatment. State legislation in California has been established that requires a higher standard of care for SUD treatment providers but will likely have little impact if providers do not have the education and training to carry out evidence-based practices. Currently, in the state of California, you can become a certified SUD counselor with less than a bachelor's degree education. However, other qualified individuals that provide services in the mental health field are required to have a master's or doctoral level of education to provide services to individuals with depression. In an effort to increase the quality of care for people with an SUD, counselors should be required to have at least a Bachelor's Degree in addition to specialty training in the area of evidence-based SUD treatment.

The data from this dissertation in Chapter 3 and 4 and previous literature suggest risk of overdose is high when PWMO leave SUD treatment.^{10,11} Given this concern, SUD treatment providers should routinely provide naloxone (a drug that reverses the effect of an opioid) to people who have an OUD when they leave treatment. Furthermore, naloxone has no abuse potential, and brief education is sufficient for proper administration,¹² making it a fairly easy intervention for providers to implement at discharge.

LIMITATIONS

Generalizability

Given the qualitative nature of Aim 1 and 2 and the location and type of participants recruited, generalizability to other groups is not possible. Professional participants (Aim 1 and 2) were mostly from Orange County, and the ACA and healthcare parity perceived success might differ in other parts of the country. Furthermore, English speakers were only recruited (Aim 1 and 2), and it is possible that differences may exist for other groups. Next, a majority of the sample recruited for Aim 3 initiate opioid use with prescription drugs, limiting our ability to generalize those findings to PWMO, who initiated opioid use through other routes of administration.

Biases

Coding and analysis were carried out by one person, and some unintentional biases may exist (Aim 1 and 2). However, several precautions were undertaken to reduce these biases. Firstly, detailed field notes were taken, and thoughts on the subject matter, insight gained from the interviews, and personal subjectivity were recorded. Secondly, memos were used regularly during data collection and data analysis to aid in the understanding of the

personal subjective influence on the process of data collection and analysis. Finally, the author of the dissertation consulted with the chair of the dissertation to help check on additional biases throughout the data collection and analysis phase of the project.

The data for the dissertation used self-reported information, and this could result in recall bias. For instance, participants were asked to report on the first time they misused an opioid (Aim 3), and for some participants, this could have happened 20 years ago. However, drug use was asked in a timeline format to limit recall bias. Next, participants may have provided answers to questions that are considered 'socially acceptable' in an attempt to present themselves in a more positive light. Similarly, participants may have been hesitant to report on drug-using behaviors. However, participants were assured of confidentiality, and participants were excluded from analysis (Aim 3) when the validity of their answers were in question (n = 4).

Inferential Cautions

The dissertation used cross-sectional analyses, and therefore no temporal relationship could be determined. Specifically, we were unable to determine when an opioid overdose occurred in relation to substance use treatment attendance in Chapter 4. Additionally, the low number of participants who reported having a history of Vivitrol treatment may not have provided the statistical power to detect differences in opioid overdose risk for that group in Chapter 4.

Recent Legislation Changes

Several changes in legislation occurred around the time of data collection, and monitoring of SUD treatment centers are being implemented.¹³ For instance, law enforcement

officials have conducted raids on some treatment programs and prosecuted individuals for illegal acts.¹⁴ The changes that have taken place in the SUD treatment sector over the last few years have been dynamic, and these ongoing changes could render some of the findings from the study out of date.

FUTURE RESEARCH

The results from this dissertation are the beginning steps to understanding the complex relationship between SUD treatment, healthcare, and opioid overdoses. Future studies should build from the knowledge gained in this dissertation. Specifically, a future study should collect quantitative data to assess the causal relationship between unethical practices in SUD treatment and opioid overdoses. Additionally, studies could be conducted that assess the relationship between MAT use in inpatient treatment and overdose. For instance, one could assess the difference in overdose rates among participants who attend SUD inpatient treatment programs that offers MAT versus SUD inpatient treatment programs that do not offer MAT.

Future mixed methods studies should be conducted that focus on the effectiveness of the Drug Medi-Cal Organized Delivery System (DMC-ODS) in comparison to private forprofit SUD treatment. Specifically, focusing on aspects of the programs that may be different. For instance, regulation and oversight within public programs tend to be more stringent, and differences of the two types of systems on that variable should be assessed.

CONCLUSIONS

Findings from this dissertation provide an understanding of the effectiveness of the ACA at reducing drug-related harms, provide in-depth insight on the pervasive unethical

practices in the SUD treatment field, and contribute to our understanding of factors associated with an opioid overdose. While access to SUD treatment has become easier since the enactment and implementation of the ACA and healthcare parity,¹⁵ unethical conduct in the treatment industry has limited the positive impact of these policies. Furthermore, the link between drug treatment and opioid overdose risk found in the dissertation highlight the need for harm reduction approaches to be utilized. Abstinence-based treatment programs should provide access to MAT and training and distribution of naloxone at discharge.

REFERENCES

- 1. Morestin F. A Framework for analyzing public policies: practical guide. Montreal: National Collaborating Centre for Healthy Public Policy; 2012.
- 2. Mcleroy K, Bibeau D, Glanz K. An ecological perspective on health promotion programs. *Health Education Quarterly*. 1988; 15(4):351-377.
- 3. Hser YI, Anglin MD, Grella C, Longshore D, Prendergast ML. Drug treatment careers. a conceptual framework and existing research findings. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treat*. 1997;14(6):543-558.
- CA S.B. 1228 2017-2018 Regular Session: Alcoholism or Drug Abuse Recovery and Treatment Services: Referrals. https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180SB122 8. Accessed November 20, 2019.
- CA S.B. 823 2017-2018 Regular Session: Alcohol and Drug Treatment Abuse Recovery and Treatment Facilities. https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180SB823 . Accessed November 20, 2019.
- CA A.B. 3163 2017-2018 Regular Session: Alcoholism or Drug Abuse Treatment Facilities. https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201720180AB316
 2. Accessed November 20, 2019.
- CA A.B. 920 2019-2020 Regular Session: Substance abuse recovery or treatment providers. https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=201920200AB920
 Accessed November 20, 2019.
- 8. Gorman MM, Marinaccio A, Cardinale C. Fair Housing for Sober Living: How the Fair Housing Act Addresses Recovery Homes for Drug and Alcohol Addiction. *Urban Lawyer*. 2010;42(3):607-614.
- 9. Hedegaard H, Warner M, Minino AM. Drug overdose deaths in the United States, 1999-2016. *NCHS Data Brief*. 2017(294):1-8.
- 10. Martins SS, Sampson L, Cerda M, Galea S. Worldwide prevalence and trends in unintentional drug overdose: A systematic review of the literature. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2015;105(11):e29-49.

- 11. Ranapurwala SI, Shanahan ME, Alexandridis AA, Proescholdbell SK, Naumann RB, Edwards D, Marshall SW. Opioid overdose mortality among former North Carolina inmates: 2000-2015. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2018;108(9):1207-1213
- 12. Behar E, Santos G-M, Wheeler E, Rowe C, Coffin PO. Brief overdose education is sufficient for naloxone distribution to opioid users. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2015;148:209-212.
- GovTrack.us. H.R. 6902 115th Congress: Eliminating Kickbacks in Recovery Act of 2018. https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/115/hr6902. Accessed November 4, 2019.
- 14. Sforza T, Saavedra T. Federal agents raid 4 Southern California addiction treatment centers: 3 facilities in Los Angeles and 1 in Orange County were searched by the FBI as part of criminal probe. https://www.ocregister.com/2019/10/07/federal-agents-raid-4-southern-california-addiction-treatment-centers/. Accessed October 28, 2019.
- Feder KA, Mojtabai R, Krawczyk N, Young AS, Kealhofer M, Tormohlen KN, Crum R M. Trends in insurance coverage and treatment among persons with opioid use disorders following the Affordable Care Act. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*. 2017;179:271-274.

APPENDIX A. Final qualitative interview guide for professionals

Participant Type: Experts

(Effectiveness)

- 1. What are the effects of MHPAEA and ACA on opioid overdoses?
- 2. How effective is MHPAEA and ACA on intermediate effects (i.e. more people going to treatment)?
- 3. Is the intervention logic of this policy plausible?
- 4. How does the implementation context influence this policy's effectiveness?
- 5. How much time is needed before effects can be observed? Do the effects persist over time? When do you notice changes in the system post-ACA?(Unintended effects)
- 6. Does the policy under study produce unintended effects, whether positive or negative (e.g. have treatment centers been unethical as a result of more funds for treatment)
- 7. How can the negative unintended effects be mitigated?(Equity)
- 8. What are the effects (intended or unintended) of the policy under study on different groups (e.g. access to healthcare might be different for different ethical groups)?
- 9. Does this policy create reinforce or correct social inequalities in health?

(Emerging themes)

- 10. Can you tell me about the use of Narcan in the industry?
- 11. Can you tell me about MAT in the industry?
- 12. Stigma with MAT?

- 13. Can you tell me about the education level in the field?
- 14. What type of evidence-based approaches are used in the field?
- 15. What can we do to address the problems you discussed today? What are the solutions

APPENDIX B. Final qualitative interview guide for PWMO

Participant Type: People who use opioids

- 1. What is your age?
- 2. What gender do you identify with?
- 3. What is your race/ethnicity?
- 4. What is your living situation like?
- 5. How long have you been using?
- 6. Tell me about the last time you went to inpatient drug treatment?
- 7. Have you attended other types of drug treatment (e.g. outpatient or sober living)
- 8. Tell me why you went into drug treatment?
- 9. How did you pay for drug treatment?
- 10. Did you ever experience body brokering (e.g. someone else getting paid for you to attend drug treatment) or other types of unethical behavior while you were in drug treatment?
- 11. Did you ever get paid to attend drug treatment or detox?
- 12. Tell me about the positive experiences you had while you were in treatment.
- 13. Tell me about the negative experiences you had while you were in treatment.
- 14. Tell me about your experiences with opioid overdoses? Have you witnessed an overdose?
- 15. Have you had an opioid overdose?
- 16. Have you ever received naloxone (trade name Narcan) the drug given to someone when they are overdosing? Tell me about that?

- 17. Have you ever received education or training about had to respond to an opioid overdose in drug treatment?
- 18. Have you ever received Narcan after leaving drug treatment?
- 19. Have you or otherers you know been treated differently, put down, or felt judged by people you know because you were either thinking about or enrolled in drug treatment?
- 20. Do you think different types of drug treatment are stigmatized differently, for example NA vs methadone or MAT?
- 21. If you wanted to go back into treatment what might prevent you?
- 22. What can we do about some of the problems you discussed? What are the solutions?